

ONLINE CUSTOMER SERVICE

Welcome to the ADT Select Solution Suite.

# ADT Select User Manual Ver. 6.28



**User Guide** 



## **Table of Contents**

MINIMUM SYSTEM REQUIREMENTS	. 1
ACCOUNT STATISTICS OVERVIEW	. 6
TOTAL SYSTEMS MONITORED	. 6 . 6 . 7 . 7 . 7 . 7
VIEW MESSAGES FROM THE CENTRAL STATION	. 7
MOST RECENTLY ACCESSED ACCOUNTS	. 8
ONE-CLICK REPORTS	. 8
FIND AN ACCOUNT BY CS#	. 8
SEARCH BY ACCOUNT INFORMATION	. 9
SEARCH BY EVENT HISTORY OCCURRENCE	. 9
SEARCH BY CONTACT INFORMATION	10
MONITORING LISTING	10
SITE INFORMATION Current Status One-Click Reports Other Systems on this Site	12 13 13 13
PLACING SYSTEMS ON TEST	14
ON-TEST – SPECIFIC ZONES ONLY	15
PLACING ACCOUNTS OUT OF SERVICE	17
PENDING ACTIONS	18
VIEW OPEN/CLOSE STATUS VIEW ON-TEST HISTORY System Specific Information	18 19 20
CONTACTS	20
Updating Contact Groups Adding/Modifying Group Lists Adding / Modifying Group Lists using ECV	23 24 25
DISPATCH INSTRUCTIONS	26
Manage Call List Updating ECV Procedures	28 30
EVENT HISTORY	31





GENERAL DISPATCH INSTRUCTIONS	32
MAILING ADDRESS	34
SCHEDULES	35
TEMPORARY SCHEDULES	
SITE AGENCIES	
SITE & SYSTEM DETAILS	40
ZONES	41
ZONE PROCESSING RULE	41 42
REPORTS	43
ACCOUNT & EVENT REPORTS Account Detail Report Account Summary Report Activity by Event Report Alarm Incident Report Event History Report Mail Out Report Open/Close Occurrence Report Open/Close Exception Report	45 45 46 47 48 49 51 54 55
CUSTOM REPORT SCHEDULING	56
CREATING A NEW SCHEDULED REPORT	57
EDITING AN EXISTING SCHEDULED REPORT	59
GLOSSARY OF TERMS	61
TERMS & CONDITIONS	64
SAMPLE REPORTS	71
APPENDIX 1 – ACCOUNT DETAIL REPORT APPENDIX 2 – ACCOUNT SUMMARY APPENDIX 3 – ACTIVITY BY EVENT REPORT APPENDIX 4 – ALARM INCIDENT REPORT APPENDIX 5 – EVENT HISTORY REPORT (PDF Report) APPENDIX 6 – MAILOUT REPORT APPENDIX 7 – OPEN/CLOSE OCCURRENCE REPORT APPENDIX 8 – OPEN/CLOSE EXCEPTION REPORT	71 72 72 73 73 73 74 75 75
WEB SERVICES SUPPORT	75





## MINIMUM SYSTEM REQUIREMENTS

ADT Select has been updated with our latest revision to enhance the web experience, allowing functionality from some of the latest Internet browsers to be fully incorporated into the web portal.

ADT's latest release of ADT Select is now compatable with the following web browsers:

- 🧟 Internet Explorer 6, 7 & 8
- 🥮 Firefox 2, 3 and 4



**Note:** ADT Select may run on other system/browser configurations (i.e. **Safari** or **Chrome**), however they are not currently supported.

ADT Select distributes report documentation in Portable Document Format (PDF) and in Microsoft Excel document format (XLS). To best view these files, please ensure your system is running software capable of reading these formats, such as the below recommended products:

- Adobe Acrobat Reader 5.0 or later
- Microsoft Excel 97 or later

If any minimum requirements are **NOT** met, please contact your local IT department to request an upgrade to the required version(s).

Adobe Acrobat Reader may be downloaded at no charge.

To do this, go to <u>http://www.adobe.com/products/acrobat/readstep2.html</u> and follow the instructions.







## **Logging In to ADT Select**

Users visiting the ADT Select product for the first time should type <u>https://www.adtselect.ca</u> in the address bar of their web browser and then pressing ENTER. The "s" after "http" indicates use of a secure server.

	CALL FOR SUPPORT 1-888-789-2523
	en Français
DataSource Entry	
ONLINE CUSTOMER SERVICE Welcome to the ADT Se Solution Suite.	lect
ADT Select	Entry
C	
Provides a window to alarm activity, analysis, and self-service account management.	Online web service that allows multiple card access system administration through a single interface.
LOGIN >	LOGIN > Learn More D

Once here, users should select the 'ADT Select' product on the left hand side by clicking on the Login button. Alternatively users may choose Learn More to explore different information, FAQ's and resource material regarding ADT Select.

ADT Select
C
Provides a window to alarm activity, analysis, and self-service account management.
LOGIN >
Learn More 🖻



ADT	User Guide	ADT Select

ADT	Online Customer Service	Powered By MASwe
Registered Users May Sign In Below		) English
Password		) Français
By checking this box and clicking on th conditions of use of this application, which These terms and conditions contain importa restrictions on use and a privacy policy.	e Sign-In button below, you agree to the terms and can be viewed by clicking on terms and conditions. Int provisions including a limitation of liability,	
Sign In		
I Forgot My Password Notice: This site uses JavaScript to provide site.	e you with better features and enhanced navigation. If Jar	raScript has been disabled in your browser you will not be able to access some of the features on this

For more efficient access to the login screen, users may choose to add the login page as a favorite. To do this, click on **Favorites** in the web browser, then **Add to Favorites**, and enter the name 'ADT Select login,' or another name that would be familiar.

Enter the User Name and Password provided by ADT Web Services, select a preferred language, check the terms and conditions box, and click on the "Sign In" button.

After signing on to the system for the first time, it is recommended users change the default password to something familiar and not known by others. As a security measure, users should consider utilizing an alphanumeric password made up of at least six characters (example: Cookie47). To update the password, click the **Preferences** link in the top navigation bar at the right side of the screen. Users will be asked to input the old password as well as select a new password. Additionally, users will be prompted to enter a Postal Code (no spaces) the first time they update their password. Once changes have been saved, the website will automatically redirect to the Welcome Page.



**Note:** Do not share passwords for any reason.

Additionally users who have forgotten their password can utilize the '**I Forgot My Password**' link to recover the password automatically. Clicking the link prompts users to enter their registered email address, which will forward an email with a secure, onetime use link to change the account password securely.

	Online Customer Service
Please enter your email address belo	w to begin the password recovery process
Email Address adtselecthelp@adt.c	a
Send Email Cancel	







## Website Security

ADT Select is a secure website operating with 128-bit SSL encryption. This ensures that any data being transmitted is encrypted and securely sent to the user's browser. Once connected to the ADT server, all the information you see is protected from being viewed by any outside sources.

The system is also defaulted with an inactivity time of twenty minutes, meaning that if the system does not see any activity over this period, it will automatically log out of ADT Select. This feature is set for the protection of both users and the sites they have access to.

For additional protection, ADT Select employs a user lockout system designed to protect login credentials against unauthorized access. After 5 unsuccessful login attempts, users will encounter the error screen shown below:



Additionally ADT Select restricts each user to one (1) active session on the website. This increases security, as each individual accessing the web product and customer accounts must have an individual login.



**Note:** The user who is logged into ADT Select is responsible for all activities to that system while they are logged in. For security purposes, users should log out of the site when not in use.







## Welcome Page

After successfully signing in to their ADT Select profile, users are presented with the Welcome Page. The basic information on this page is broken down by *Account Statistics Overview*, *Most Recently Accessed Accounts*, *One-Click Reports*, *Find an Account by CS #*, and *View Messages from the Central Station*. If only one account is linked to a user profile, the Site General Information page will display automatically.

ADT	Onl	line Custo	omer Service	AD	<b>F</b> Select	Powered By MASweb
Hon	e	Search	Rej	port FAQ	Log Out	Preferences
Welcome A	DT Select					<> Q ft ?04
ACCOUNT	STATISTICS OVERVIEW	MOST RECE	ENTLY ACCESSED ACCOUNTS	ONE-CLICK REPORTS	FIND AN ACCOUNT BY CS#	
# of System	s Status	CS#	Site Name	24 Hour Alarm Incident	Go	Advanced Search
<u>40</u>	Total Systems Monitored	UTCTEST07	DUCK,DONALD MR	Monthly Mailout		
<u>0</u>	24 Hour Alarm Activity	UTCTEST09	BOND, JAMES MR	24 Hour Open/Close Occurrence		
<u>0</u>	Currently In Alarm Status	ZIGGY001	BOB'S HOUSE OF RUGS	24 Hour Open/Close Exceptions		
<u>6</u>	Systems Currently Open					
4	Systems Currently Closed					
0	Currently On Test					
5	Out of Service					
0	Systems with Pending Changes					
View Messa	ges from the Central Station					

The ADT Select banner displays on every page, and it may be customized to a user's specifications if needed. For further details, users are urged to contact their client representative or send a message to adtselecthelp@adt.ca.

Just below the banner are the hyperlinks that immediately route you to the primary front pages on the site; *Home, Search, Report, Action Queue, FAQ, Logout* and *Preferences*. Below this, with a faint beige background on the home page, you will see to the left *'Welcome* (your user name)' and to the right, site navigation icons. These icons, in the order they appear, are: *Go Back, Go Forward, Reload Page* (refresh), *Home, Help,* and *Exit* (log out).







## **Account Statistics Overview**

These "at a glance" statistics provide updated information for the user's account base. In order to obtain more detailed information, click on the number listed to the left of the specific line item. The following reviews each option in more detail:

ACCOUNT STATISTICS OVERVIEW			
# of Systems	Status		
<u>27</u>	Total Systems Monitored		
<u>0</u>	24 Hour Alarm Activity		
2	Currently In Alarm Status		
4	Systems Currently Open		
<u>5</u>	Systems Currently Closed		
<u>0</u>	Currently On Test		
<u>6</u>	Out of Service		
2	Systems with Pending Changes		
View Messages from the Central Station			

### **Total Systems Monitored**

This category includes all accounts (systems) that are linked to the user's login.

Clicking on this number will take users to an advanced search page allowing search criteria with specific parameters. Users can search for a single account, or a range of accounts that share the same entries (such as name, city, etc). See the <u>Search</u> section for details.

#### 24 Hour Alarm Activity

Clicking on this number will display a list of alarm types received in the previous twentyfour (24) hours. Further information can be obtained by clicking on the number that is associated with the service type to show a listing of those accounts (CS #, Name, Address, City, Phone, and Site). To view further details by account, users may click on the CS # to go into the **Site General Information** section to look at any piece of information associated with the account, including event history.

#### **Currently in Alarm Status**

Clicking this number will display a list of alarm types which are presently in alarm, where incidents have been received but have not yet been full cleared by an operator. It will show the number of systems that have had an incident per service type. Further





information can be retrieved by clicking on the number that is associated with the service type to show a listing of those accounts (CS #, Name, Address, City, Phone and Site). To view further details by account, users may click on the CS # to go into the **Site General Information** section to look at any piece of information associated with the account, including event history.

#### **Systems Currently Open**

Clicking on this field will display a list of accounts that are currently in a disarmed/open state. To view further details by account, click on the CS # to go into the **Site General Information** section.

#### **Systems Currently Closed**

Clicking on this field will display a list of accounts that are currently in an armed/closed state. To view further details by account, click on the CS # to go into the **Site General Information** section.

#### **Currently On-Test**

Clicking on this field will display a list of accounts that are active in the MASterMind monitoring system but are currently in a temporary test period (e.g. technician testing, fire system check, system problems, etc). To view further details by account, click on the CS # to go into the **Site General Information** section.

#### **Out of Service**

Clicking on this field will display a list of any accounts that have been placed out of service either permanently or for extended periods of time (e.g. renovations, seasonal service, pending installation, etc). To view further details by account, click on the CS # to go into the **Site General Information** section.

#### **Systems with Pending Changes**

Clicking on this field will display a list of accounts linked to a user login where data changes have been requested but not yet reviewed and/or processed. To view further details by account, click on the CS # to go into the **Site General Information** section.

## View Messages from the Central Station

From the Welcome Page, users can also access the message centre by clicking the 'View Messages from the Central Station' hyperlink. If there is an unacknowledged message from the central station, this hyperlink will be highlighted in red, and will be marked 'You have unread Messages from the Central Station'. Once the message







has been acknowledged, the hyperlink changes to blue and the text changes to 'View **Messages from the Central Station**'. These messages will contain information applicable to *all* ADT Select users, such as Holiday Hours notification for the Web Services team.

## Most Recently Accessed Accounts

MOST RECENTLY ACCESSED ACCOUNTS		
Site Name		
REACH FOR THE SKY INC.		
LARS, OWEN/BERU M/M		
DUCK,DONALD MR		

This field displays the last 10 systems accessed by the user's login. To revisit any of the accounts, click on the desired CS # to be directed to the applicable **Site General Information** section.

### **One-click Reports**

The Home Page and Site Summary pages include oneclick access to some standard reports. These reports are referred to as one-click reports because users may click on the report name to run it without entering any selection parameters. From the Home Page, the one-click reports will run for all systems attached to a user profile.

**ONE-CLICK REPORTS** 

- 24 Hour Alarm Incident
- 24 Hour Open/Close Occurrence
- 24 Hour Open/Close Exceptions

Full versions of these one-click reports with full details on report data and type can be found in the <u>Reports</u> section later in this document.

### Find an Account by CS#

FIND AN ACCOUNT BY CS#	
Go	Advanced Search

Users can search for an account with a specific CS# using the quick search option included on the *Home Page*. To do a quick search, enter the CS # and click 'Go'

to initiate the search. For Advanced Search instructions, see instructions under the <u>Search</u> area of this document.







## Search

Multiple areas of the website may link the user to the Account Search area. This section of the website allows users to search for accounts associated with their profile which match various criteria to obtain a refined account listing.

## Search by Account Information

Each field will accept a full or partial entry and return all results that apply. For instance, users may enter an area code in the Phone field and it will return all accounts that have that specific area code. Wildcard searches may also be performed using the '%' symbol.



**Note:** CS# refers to your system number as used by our central monitoring station.

The *Sort By* drop-down box allows you to choose the way multiple results are sorted. Options include CS#, Name, Phone and City.

SEARCH BY ACCOUNT INFORMATION
CS#
Name
Address
City
Province Postal Code
Phone
Alt ID
Panel ID
Sort By (Auto Sort)
Search

## Search by Event History Occurrence

This field allows users to search for any accounts that have had events logged in their history over a certain time period. This search will return all sites with history occurring during the selected time frame, broken down by the event class specified. The event classes consist of all activity, alarm activity, or operator actions. The default start and end dates will always be the current date, and the start and end



times will always appear as 00:00:00 and 23:59:59 respectively. Dates and times may be modified directly in the field or using the provided calendar/clock icons.



**Note:** The date format is always set to be month, day, year (i.e. MM/DD/YYYY).







## Search by Contact Information

This form allows searches for an account or a list of accounts which have a specific contact person linked to them.

The first 3 fields will accept either a full or partial entry and return all relevant results. Partial searches may also be performed using the '%' as a wildcard search for these fields. The *Email Address & PIN* 

SEARCH BY CONTACT INFORM	MATION
First Name	
Last Name	
Phone	
Email Address	
PIN	
Search	

fields will only accept full entries in order to return relevant results.

## **Monitoring Listing**

If a search returns only one result, users will be taken directly to the *Site General Information* page for that account. In any method of search, if the search returns more than one account, the desired account can be accessed by clicking the Account ID hyperlink. This will take you to the account's *Site General Information* page.

The **Pending** column on the far right indicates systems which have had data changes submitted that are pending review.

If a search returns several results, a list of all accounts will be shown:

M	Ionitoring Listing - Accounts Matching Your Search Criteria:									
	Account ID	Acct. Type	Name	Address	City	Province	Postal Code	Phone	Pending	
	ZIGGY001	Monitoring	BOB'S HOUSE OF RUGS	2540 BLOOR ST	TORONTO	ON	M4C1N4	403-298-0746		۵.
	ZIGGY002	Monitoring	REACH FOR THE SKY INC.	454 ROCKY RIDGE RD	CALGARY	AB	T3R1R5	555-555-5555		
	ZIGGY003	Monitoring	SAFEWAY	9660 82 ST	CALGARY	AB	T2C0Z3	403-433-4785		
	ZIGGY004	Monitoring	SALLY SUE'S	2080 RAE AVE	REGINA	SK	S4S5N2	306-725-2468		
	ZIGGY006	Monitoring	JOHNS FISH SHACK	673 STRAIGHTCREEK RD	Toronto	ON	T6R2E4	780-435-6555		
	ZIGGY007	Monitoring	GRIFFITHS, ROBERT/CAROLINE M/M	41 FAIRWAY DR	BALZAC	AB	TOMOEO	780-431-7832		
	ZIGGY008	Monitoring	TEACH-BASIC	452 PINE ST	MISSISSAUGA	ON	L5N7A8	905-785-8820		Δ.
	ZIGGY009	Monitoring	HINKLEY, BOB & CAROL	245 PINE AVE	MISSISSAUGA	ON	L5N7A8	905-785-8820		
	<< <	> >	>							





To the right of any given account, any number of symbols may appear. The symbols which are available are described below:

Open Door	ψ	<ul> <li>The system is disarmed.</li> </ul>
Closed Door		- The system is armed.
Pink Triangle		- The system is out of service.
Yellow Triangle	Δ	- The system is on test.
Red Circle	۰	<ul> <li>The system is currently in alarm.</li> </ul>

Placing your mouse cursor on the specific symbol will also advise of the meaning of that symbol.







## **Site General Information**

Once an account has been accessed, a secondary navigation bar will appear containing account specific links. These links are: *Site Info, Contacts, Dispatch Instructions, Event History, General Dispatch Instructions, Mailing Address, Schedules, Site Agencies, Site/System Details* and *Zones*.

Below this and to the left, with a faint beige background, you will now see the caption in bold of the type of information that you are viewing as well as the site particulars of *Account Name, CS* # and *Site* # with the navigation icons appearing to the right.

Home	Search	Report	Action Queue
Contacts Dispatch Ir	structions Event H	History General Dispato	h Instructions Mailing Address
Site General Informat	tion - REACH FOR TH	E SKY INC.: CS# ZIGGY002	Site# 100057185
Site General Information REACH FOR THE SKY ING 454 ROCKY RIDGE RD TESTING/TRAINING ACC CALGARY AB T3R1R5 555-555-5555 ×0	tion - REACH FOR TH Status T No No No No No No No No No No No	E SKY INC.: CS# ZIGGY002 CURRENT STATUS S Description Currently in Alarm Status Alarm Activity within 24 Hours Currently Open Currently Closed Has Pending Action Items Currently On Test Modify Out of Service Currently in Collections Pending Changes	Site# 100057185 ONE-CLICK REPORTS Account Detail Report Account Summary Report 24 Hour Event History Report 30 Day Event History Report
	0	Action Items Manage	
	View	Open/Close Status	
	View	Un-Test History	

#### **Site Information**

Full account name, address and telephone number(s).





## **User Guide**



#### **Current Status**

Currently in Alarm Status, Alarm Activity within 24 Hours, Currently Open, Currently Closed, Has a Pending Action Items, Currently On Test, Out of Service (and Currently in Collections) are all fields that will show their status with either a **Yes** or **No** to the left in **bold**. Pending Changes and Action Items will indicate the number of these which are outstanding. If any of the status items have either Modify or Manage to the right in blue, clicking on the links allows users to view or modify further details in that area. At the bottom of these fields, hyperlinks for <u>View Open/Close</u> <u>Status</u> or <u>View on Test History</u> are available to obtain further details regarding account status.

#### CURRENT STATUS

Status	Description
No	Currently in Alarm Status
No	Alarm Activity within 24 Hours
No	Currently Open
No	Currently Closed
No	Has Pending Action Items
No	Currently On Test Modify
No	Out of Service
No	Currently in Collections
0	Pending Changes
0	Action Items Manage
View O	pen/Close Status
View O	n-Test History

#### **One-Click Reports**

ONE-CLICK REPORTS
Account Detail Report
Account Summary Report
24 Hour Event History Report
30 Day Event History Report

These reports produce site specific information in the form of an Account Detail Report, Account Summary Report, 24 Hour Event History Report, or 30 day Event History Report.

Full versions of these one-click reports, with full details on report data and type, can be found in the <u>Reports</u> section later in this document.

#### Other Systems on this Site

This menu option is only available if there are other accounts linked to the system currently being viewed. Clicking on the CS #'s will move directly to that account's **Site General Information** page.





## **Placing Systems on Test**

To modify an account's On-Test status, click the <u>Modify</u> link to the right of *Currently on Test* from the *Site General Information – Current Status area*. This will display any relevant test information and expiry times. To place the account on test, select the **'Place On-Test'** button.

Hor	ne	Search	Report	Action
Contacts	Dispatch Instructions	Event History	General Dispatc	h Instructions
Site Info				
Account 0	n-Test Status Mod	ification - REACH F	OR THE SKY INC .: CS	S# ZIGGY002
NOT ON REACH FOR 454 ROCKY TESTING/TF CALGARY, 555-555-555 Place On	TEST THE SKY INC. RIDGE RD RAINING ACCT AB T3R1R5 55 x0 Test			
OUT OF	NORMAL ZONE LIST			
Zone State	us Comment			
There are	No Zones to Display.			

At **On-Test Criteria**, the default setting enables users to place an account on test for a two (2) hour time period, although the date and time may be adjusted by either typing it in, or using the linked calendar and clock. The maximum amount of time a system may be placed offline varies from 6 hours to 36 days, depending on the user's profile. After selecting the Expire Date, place a brief description explaining the reason for the test into the comment field, followed by the user's login password. To complete placing the specified account on test, press the '**Yes – Proceed**' button. Alternately, to cancel out of the process, select the '**No – Cancel**' button.



**Note:** Placing an account On-Test will have ADT ignore **all** signals processed during the time frame selected. Alarms for the account will not be monitored until the On-Test period has expired, or has been manually cleared.





### **On-Test – Specific Zones Only**

Ho	me :	Search	Report	Action Que	eue	FAQ
Contacts	Dispatch Instructions	Event History	General Dispatc	h Instructions	Mailing Address	Schedules
Site Info						
Account 0	n-Test Status Modif	ication - REACH FO	OR THE SKY INC .: C	S# ZIGGY002 Sit	e# 100057185	
NOT ON REACH FOF 454 ROCKY TESTING/TI CALGARY,	TEST R THE SKY INC. RIDGE RD RAINING ACCT AB T3R1R5					
555-555-55	55 ×0					
ON-TEST	CRITERIA:					
Expire Date	* 11/10/2011 🔳 10:	09				
Comment			1			
Password	*		Your login password	is required to chang	e the test status on an	account
Select the 2	Zones to be Placed on Test					
Warning: Y If you are no	ou are about to change the ot completely sure you wan	e on-test status for this nt to do this, please clic	account. k the "Cancel" button.			
Do you wis	h to proceed?					
Yes - Pr	oceed No - Cance	el				

Specific zones may also be placed on test by clicking the <u>Select the Zones to be Placed</u> <u>on Test</u> hyperlink, and selecting the zones to be placed **On-Test** from the *Zone Selection* lookup window.

ZONE SELECTION		
Check/Uncheck All		
1 - MAIN ENTRY-GLASS DOORS	3 - FRONT WINDOW	LT2 - PHONE TROUBLE LINE 2
V 10 - SHOWROOM	<b>V</b> 4	LX - SERVICE OFF PREMISE
V 100 - WAREHOUSE	A - DVAC COMM FAIL	
102 - NE WAREHOUSE	AR AR	RB
103 - SE WAREHOUSE	AT - CONTROL PANEL	RS RS
11 - SHOWROOM	BV - VERIFIED ALARM	TX0 - LINKS TEST TRANSMIT
12 - SHOWROOM	CD - DELINQUENT-NOT ARMED	UJ97
131 - COMBUS TROUBLE	FA98	UT97 - GROUND FAULT
132 - EVENT BUFFER 75% FUL	FA99	XT - GENERAL WIRELESS
133 - GENRL MODULE TROUBLE	FT98 - WATERFLOW	YC - DVAC COMM FAIL
135 - BELL TROUBLE	FT99 - 2-WIRE SMOKE	YK - RESTORE COMM FAIL
145 - REAR DOOR	JA - KEYPAD TAMPER	YP - PANEL AUX OUTPUT
2 - FRONT DOOR	LB - SERVICE ON PREMISE	T YR
200 - GENERAL MODULE	LT1 - PHONE TROUBLE LINE 1	YT - CONTROL PANEL
Close Window		







**Note:** When specifying zones to be placed on test, it is important to understand that only the signals from the selected zones will be ignored by ADT. All other alarm activity received on the account will be acted upon accordingly.

Users may need to refresh this page, as it can take a moment for the system to show offline.

Account On-Test Status Modification					
ON TEST UNTIL 11/10/2011 10:46:00					
REACH FOR THE SKY INC.					
454 ROCKY RIDGE RD					
TESTING/TRAINING ACCT					
CALGARY, AB T3R1R5					
555-555-5555 ×0					
Clear Test					
OUT OF NORMAL ZONE LIST					
Zone Status Comment					
There are No Zones to Display.					

Users can clear the test to resume monitoring of their account. When an account is already On-Test, a '**Clear Test**' button will appear instead of the '**Place On-Test**' button. Clicking this button will return to the same type of screen, but the middle section will be titled, 'Clear Test Criteria'. Users will be required to re-enter their login password and select the '**Yes – Proceed**' button to clear the test.





## Placing Accounts Out of Service

#### (3<sup>RD</sup> PARTY WHSL ONLY)

To query the **Out of Service** status for an account, click the *modify* link to the right of the *Out of Service – Current Status* section of the Site General Information Page. If the account is already OOS, this area will display the Date it was placed OOS. This page also provides the ability to toggle the system In/Out of Service via the web product.

To place an account Out of Service:

Select the '**Place Out of Service**' button. In *Out of Service Criteria*, use the drop down menu at *OOS Category* to select a category, and then type in the User Login Password. Next either accept the change by using the '**Yes** – **Proceed**' button or, cancel the change by selecting '**No** – **Cancel**'.

Account Out-Of-Service Status Modification - TEACH-BASIC: CS# ZIGGY008 Site# 100057272
ACTIVE ACCOUNT TEACH-BASIC 452 PINE ST ADT TEST ACCOUNT MISSISSAUGA, ON LEN7A8 905-785-8820
OUT-OF-SERVICE CRITERIA:
ODS Category Out of Service but logging CMC  Password * Your login password is required to change the status of an account
Warning: You are about to change the monitoring status for this account. If you are not completely sure you want to do this, please click the "Cancel" button.
Do you wish to proceed?
Yes - Proceed No - Cancel

Account Out-Of-Cornico Status Medification	TEACH-BACIC: CC# ZICCYDD0 Cito# 100057272
Account out-on-service status mounication	1- TEACH-BASIC, CS# 21001000 508# 100037272
OUT OF SERVICE SINCE 04/21/2005 - REASON: TE	MPORARILY OUT OF SERVICE CMC
TEACH-BASIC 452 PINE AVE	
MISSISSAUGA, ON L5N7A8	
(905) 785-8820	
IN-SERVICE CRITERIA:	
Password *	Your login password is required to change the status of an account
Warning: You are about to change the monitoring status f If you are not completely sure you want to do this, please	or this account. click the "Cancel" button.
Do you wish to proceed?	
Yes - Proceed No - Cancel	

To place an account In Service:

Select the '**Place in Service**' button, enter the User Login Password to authorize the change, and then click '**Yes – Proceed**', or '**No – Cancel**' as needed.





## **Pending Actions**

#### (DEALERS ONLY)

To query the actions field, users can click the <u>Manage</u> hyperlink to the right of the *Current Status - Action Items* section of the Site General Information Page. On the **Action Queue** screen, users may review actions sorted by Status. Any of the action items that are associated with the account can be viewed by clicking on the Action # hyperlink, and new action items can be created by clicking on the '**Create a New Action**' button.

Hor	ne	Sear	ch		Report	ļ
Site Info	Site Info Contacts Di		structions	Eve	ent History Ger	
Site Info						
Action Que	eue for PYRAMI	D DRUG	S: CS#ZIGGY	055	Site# 100	0 <b>57240 -</b> A
Show All	<ul> <li>Items</li> </ul>					
Action#	Created	Status 3	Service Type		Completed	Comment
100032633	09/15/2006 11:31:15	Closed 1	MASweb Service	Action	09/15/2006	test
~	> >>					
Create	a New Action					

### View Open/Close Status

Clicking on the '<u>View Open/Close Status</u>' link takes users to a screen which will show the current status of the account.

	lome	Search	Report	Action Queue
Site Info	Contacts	Dispatch Instructions	Event History	General Dispatch Instructions
Site Info				
Open/C	ose Status	List - REACH FOR THE	SKY INC.: CS# ZIGGY	002 Site# 100057185
Zone Si 0/C-1 A	tatus rmed	>>		





#### **View On-Test History**

The <u>View On-Test History</u> link takes users to a page which will show any on test that was performed on the system. Clicking on the date hyperlink will display the On-Test event history.

		Home			Search	Repo	rt Ac
s	ite Info	Contac	ts	Dispatch I	nstructions	Event History	General Dispatch Ins
Sit	e Info						
Т	est Hi	story Li	st - R	EACH FO	R THE SKY INC	.: CS# ZIGGY002	Site# 100057185
	Effecti	ive Date	Expire	e Date	Description		
	11/10/2	2011 08:47	11/10/	2011 09:18	ADT Service / R	epair	
	11/10/2	2011 07:51	11/10/	2011 07:53	ADT Service / R	epair	
	_	_		-			
	<<	<	>	>>			





#### **System Specific Information**

While accessing the **Site General Information** page, additional hyperlink menu options are available to provide access to specific system information. These links are displayed in a secondary level of the navigation toolbar, and include the following items:

Contacts, Dispatch Instructions, Event history, General Dispatch Instructions, Mailing Address, Schedules, Site Agencies, Site/System Details and Zones.

ADT	Online Customer Service			ADT Select			Powered By	MASweb	
Home	Search		Report	Action Queue	FA	Q	Log Out	Preferen	ces
Contacts	Dispatch Instructions	Event History	General Dispat	ch Instructions	Mailing Address	Schedules	Site Agencies	Site/System Details	Zones
Site General Info	rmation - REACH FOR TH	HE SKY INC.: CS#	# ZIGGY002 Site# :	100057185				A>0	<b>)俞</b> ?叭

Each specific section is described in detail below.

## Contacts

While accessing a specific system, users may access the Contacts area by clicking the 'Contacts' hyperlink, located in the submenu of the navigation toolbar. Clicking on 'Contacts' will redirect the user to a system's 'Contact List' page, where all contacts for the system which is currently listed are displayed.

Contact List - REAG	CH FOR 1	THE SKY I	INC.: CS# ZIGGY002	Site#	10005718	5		
Order CS Seq# <ul> <li>Order CS Seq#</li> <li>O Ascending</li> <li>O Descending</li> <li>Show Expired Contacts</li> </ul>								
Contact Name	CS Seq#	PIN	Туре	User#	Start Date	End Date	Pending	
ANDERSON, GEORGE	10	STELLA	Passcard & Call List		08/18/2005	Permanent		
MCINTOSH, WALTER	20		Call List		05/30/2006	Permanent		
DUFFIELD, CORY	40	82415	Passcard & Call List		04/11/2007	Permanent		
Hayworth, Emmerson	50	FAITHFUL	Passcard & Call List		12/27/2006	Permanent		
Smith, Robert	60	54321	Passcard & Call List		01/17/2007	Permanent		
PIC	100	82145	Passcard/Access code		10/26/2004	Permanent		
< >	>>>							
Add a New Contact	<u>Manage Co</u>	ontact Grou	ps					

By default, contacts will be listed in ascending order by CS Seq #. Using the 'Order' drop down menu and/or the 'Ascending/Descending' radio options, users may automatically adjust how the 'Contact List' is organized and displayed.





The 'Show Expired Contacts' checkbox will further customize the 'Contact List' display, toggling the display of contacts with an expired 'End Date' on or off. Unchecking the box will hide these contact records from view, while checking the box will display them.

Contact records are displayed with a number of key fields to provide information "at a glance". Each record will display the **Contact Name**, a **CS Seq #** (used to separate/organize contact records), the **Contact Type** and corresponding **User ID**'s (if applicable). Additionally, **Start & End Dates** for each contact are displayed, and the '**Pending**' field identifies if there are outstanding data changes currently pending ADT review.

Users may display and modify more detailed contact information by clicking on the name of a contact. Alternatively, clicking on <u>Add a New Contact</u> allows creation of a new contact record.

Contact Informa	ation - RE	ACH FOR THE SKY	INC.: CS# ZIG	GY002 Site#	# 100057185		
First Name Last Name * Type * Key? * Contract Signer? *	GEORGE ANDERSO Passcard • Yes • Yes	0N & Call List 💌 Ĉ No Ĉ No		PIN Authority CS Seq# Verify? Start Date End Date * Suspended	STELLA  18  10  C Yes © No  08/18/2005  Permanent  4	USER ID: User#	
WHEN AN ALAR Phone	M OCCURS	PHONE NUMBERS W	/ILL BE CALLED IM Extension	THE ORDER	LISTED BELOW:	Start Time	End Time
403-669-02	297	Cellular	-				9 0
♦ 🕎 866-541-24	178	Work phone	- j				ë ë
44		(none)	-				ë e
44		(none)	-				9 0
4.↓		(none)	-				9 🔤 0
Save Changes	Can	icel Add De	elete				

While accessing the 'Contact Information' window, users may update & **Save Changes**, **Cancel** and return to the previous page, **Add a New Contact** or **Delete** the current contact record. If accessing this screen to **Add a New Contact**, users will be presented with a blank record to fill in the new contact's information.





Each contact record contains multiple fields in which information can be provided for each contact record. All fields marked with an (\*) are required fields and must contain valid values to save the contact update.

Contact fields which can be adjusted include the following:

First/Last Name	(please enter in CAPITAL letters)
Туре	(Call List, Passcard, or Passcard & Call List)
Key	(does the contact have keys to this location?)
Contract Signer	(Is this contact the individual who signed the ADT agreement?)
PIN	(A verbal password ONLY – 10 alphanumeric characters maximum)
Authority	(what the contact is authorized to do when speaking with an ADT agent)
CS Seq #	(used primarily for sorting, this field must be a unique # for the system)
Verify	(currently not used)
Start Date	(the date this contact should be active on the system)
End Date Suspended	(the day this contact should no longer be active on the system) (check this option to define a period of time the contact will be invalid for the system)

Phone Numbers, Types, Extensions, Start/End Time, Comments



**Note:** The order in which phone numbers are listed is the order ADT will use when attempting to reach this individual in an alarm situation

All of the above information may be modified and updated using ADT Select to ensure that ADT's information is accurate and up to date. The User ID field is intentionally locked down, so if these do not exist in an account, users are encouraged to contact the ADT Data team (888-238-3282).







#### Updating Contact Groups

A user can adjust the order in which their contacts will be called by the monitoring centre by accessing the Contact Groups via the <u>Manage Contact Groups</u> hyperlink, located on the main Contact page below the listed contacts.



This area provides the user with the ability to create groups of contacts. These groups can be defined either generally or by specific signal type. The second column will show how many contacts are listed in each group. The last column identifies any pending changes, additions or deletions made to these lists for the account currently being viewed.

Most accounts will have only one contact group per account, in which case the 'Site List' group should be

created. Different groups should only be created if a customer has requested that different people respond to different alarm types. In such cases, Site List #2 to Site List #5 can be used as alternates, as well as alarm type specific lists, such as Burg, Fire, Medical, Supervisory, etc... The ECV list is only to be used for the Enhanced Call <u>Verification</u> service, where ADT will attempt to contact one or more keyholders prior to dispatching the police/guard on burglar alarms. For more information on using ECV contact groups, please read ahead to the section 'Adding/Modifying Group Lists using ECV'



**Note:** If adding a new 'Contact Group', users will also need to ensure the new group is added to the *Call List* for the appropriate Dispatch page (see <u>Manage Call list</u>).





#### **Adding/Modifying Group Lists**

By clicking on an existing group name (or adding a new group), a user can add, remove or change the order of contacts in that group:

Contact Group Informat	ion - REACH FOR THE SKY INC.: CS# ZIGGY002
Group Site List	
GROUP MEMBERS WILL BE	CONTACTED IN THE ORDER LISTED BELOW:
Contact	
🗛 💎 BAILEY, JIM	×
🗛  ANDERSON, GEORGE	×
🗛 💎 RAINBOW, BOBBY	×
🗛  🖞 LAURIER, MIKE	×
44	
4	
44	
4	
44	
4 V 🔼	
Save Changes Car	ncel

In the left hand column are yellow arrows, used to move contacts up or down one step in the calling order. Clicking the *X* on the right of a contact will remove that person from the group list. To add a new contact to the list, click the grey button on a blank line. The lookup window will display a complete list of system contacts that are currently not linked to the group list.

GROUP CONTACT	LOOKUP				
Contact	Туре	Phone 1	Phone Type	Clear En	Cancel
MCINTOSH, WALTER	Call List	(403) 562-8425			
PIC	Passcard/Access code				
					24



Clicking on a contact name will add that contact to the group contact list. Once the contact has been added, a grey button will show up next to that contact's name. Clicking this button will re-open the Group Contact Lookup window. Clicking '**Clear Entry**' will remove the contact from that line of the group list. Clicking '**Cancel**'will close this window without making changes to the group list. Once contacts have been added and the list adjusted to the correct order, clicking the '**Save Changes**' button will return the user to the <u>Contact Group List</u> page. Clicking '**Cancel**' will exit this page without making any permanent changes to the contact group list.

### Adding / Modifying Group Lists using ECV

The Enhanced Call Verification program attempts to reduce false alarm dispatches by allowing customers to specify contacts which are to be contacted prior to dispatching the authorities. This service can **only** be applied to burglar alarm signals.



#### ECV cannot be applied to Fire or any other life safety alarms.

The ECV list is to be used in conjunction with at least one other list, typically the Site List. This alternate list should be created before the ECV list, following the steps above. This list will also load for burglar alarms, but any individual attached to the ECV list as well as to the Site list will only show up once for an alarm dispatch.

Once the main list has been created, the ECV contact list should be created by clicking on the <u>Add a new group</u> hyperlink. In this list, **only add the contacts to be called before the authorities**. Add each contact and adjust the order if necessary. Click 'Save Changes' to exit.

Further use of these lists will be reviewed in the '**Updating ECV Procedures (using Group Contact Lists)**' section of the next chapter.







## **Dispatch Instructions**

This page will show any dispatch instruction pages currently set up for an account, with both the effective and expiry date. Dispatch procedure page ranges are as follows:

Pages 1-199 reserved for Trouble, Supervisory and Miscellaneous Signals

Pages 200-499 reserved for Overflow or Additional Account Information

Pages **500-599** reserved for Burglary Alarms

Pages 600-699 reserved for Hold Up, Panic and Duress Alarms

Pages 700-799 reserved for Fire

Pages 800 and up reserved for Medical Alarms

Dispato	ch Instructio	o <mark>n List</mark> - RE	ACH FOI	R THE SKY INC. :
Order	Page#	Y C Asc	ending	C Descending
Page#	Effective Date	Expire Date	Pending	
1	10/26/2004	Permanent		
<u>501</u>	10/26/2004	Permanent		
<u>701</u>	10/26/2004	Permanent		
$\sim$	N N	22		_
Add Net	w Dispatch Insti	ructions		



**Note:** The first time viewing a Dispatch Instructions Page, users may be prompted to install an ActiveX control. To view these pages correctly, users must allow the installation of ActiveX controls.

The list of dispatch pages will initially display in order of page number, but this may be modified using both the 'Order' drop-down menu and/or the 'Ascending/Descending' radio buttons. The last field displays any pending changes, additions or deletions to the account currently being viewed. Clicking on <u>Add New Dispatch Instructions</u> will add new dispatch pages as required.

Clicking on a page number will open a screen that displays the Dispatch Instructions and Call List for the corresponding dispatch page. Once on this screen, a user can modify the instructions or call list associated with this page or delete the page.



User Guid		057185	<b>A</b>	D	- 5	Se	
bispaten rage sor instructions - Renerit or the structure. es		057105					
Instruction Type:      Permanent      Temporary	CALL LIST Edit	this list		ZONES	USING	THESE I	INSTRUCTIONS Edit this list
Description	Description	Phone	Pending	Zone	State	Event ID	Description
1	Premise	555-555-5555		1	Alarm	230	BA-DOOR-FRONT
Depart Effective Date * Effective Time	WALTER MCINTOSH	403-562-8425		<u>10</u>	Alarm	200	BA-DOOR-PERIMETER
	PD-CALGARY	403-296-9177		<u>100</u>	Alarm	480	BA-IR MOTION-NORTH
501 10/26/2004 🔳 00:00	GEORGE ANDERSO	<u>N</u> 403-669-0297		<u>102</u>	Alarm	200	BA-DOOR-PERIMETER
				<u>103</u>	Alarm	200	BA-DOOR-PERIMETER
Show Additional Directory Contract, Contract				<u>11</u>	Alarm	473	BA-IR MOTION
				2	Alarm	461	BA-GLASS BREAK- DOOR
B I U AB€ = = = Arial ▼ Font size ▼				200	Alarm	700	TA-TAMPER
🐰 🖻 🖏   🧱 🕸   🚝   🚣 = 💆 =   🌖 🕐				<u>3</u>	Alarm	463	BA-GLASS BREAK- WINDOW
$-\Omega$				JA	Alarm	7862	TR-INVALID CD ENTRD
NO PD TIL LISTED [ECV]							



**Note:** The instructions field is for special dispatch instructions such as No PD, or Do Not Contact Key Holder Unless Guard Advises etc. It may be used to communicate other signal specific instructions for the zones associated with it (e.g. special instructions regarding refrigeration or boiler alarms etc.). **DO NOT** enter call lists here.

If choosing to '**Delete**' any dispatch page, users will be asked to confirm or cancel the deletion of the instructions.

The option to '**Add'** is available from both the main instruction selection screen as well as the detailed permanent instruction view screen.

Displayed on the right side of the screen is the call list associated with this dispatch page. The call list is the order that ADT operators will call the contacts during an alarm situation. To add or remove contacts from this list, or to change the order they are called, select Edit this list.

Additionally on the far right are the Zones associated with this dispatch page. Any alarm traffic generated by these specific zones will automatically display these dispatch instructions to an operator to provide instructions on how to act on the alarm signal. To add or remove zones from the list, click on <u>Edit this list</u>.





### Manage Call List

Call	Call List for Dispatch Page #501 - REACH FOR THE SKY INC.: CS# ZIGGY002 Site# 100057185									
	Description	Phone	Pending							
0	Premise	555-555-5555								
0	WALTER MCINTOSH	403-562-8425								
O	PD-CALGARY	403-296-9177								
0	GEORGE ANDERSON	403-669-0297								
Add	New Entries: (•) To E	ind of List O	Before Selected I	ntry						
	Add Premise	Add a Contact	Add Contact	Group A	dd Install Co.	Add Serv. Co.	Add Corp. Acct.			
	Add Agency	Add All Contacts	5	Ad	d All Install Co.	Add All Serv. Co.	Add All Corp. Acct.			
	Delete All Entries									

The buttons at the bottom of the screen can be used to add different entries to the call list.

Add Premise	will add the premise number
Add Agency	will allow you to add existing Police/Fire/Guard/Ambulance
Add a Contact	will bring up a page to pick a contact from the complete list of contacts for this account. (Not recommended – user 'Add Contact Group' to add contact group lists to call lists)
Add All Contacts	will add every contact on the account. (Not recommended – use 'Add Contact Group' to add contact group lists to call lists)
Add Contact Group	will attach a Contact Group List to this procedure page.
Add Install Co.	will attach a contact from the Installation company to this procedure page. ( <i>Not recommended</i> )
Add All Install Co.	will attach all contacts from the Installation company to this procedure page. ( <i>Not recommended</i> )
Add Serv. Co.	will attach a contact from the Service company to this procedure page. ( <i>Not recommended</i> )
Add All Serv. Co.	will attach all contacts from the Service company to this procedure page. ( <i>Not recommended</i> )
Add Corp. Acct.	will attach a contact from the Corporate Account to this procedure page. ( <i>Not recommended</i> )
Add All Corp. Acct.	will attach all contacts from the Corporate Account to this procedure page. ( <i>Not recommended</i> )





The default setting will add any new entries to the end of the contact list. If the 'Before Selected Entry' radio button is selected, any new additions will appear above the contact selected using the radio buttons in the left column of the list.

At the very bottom of the page, '**Delete All Entries**' can be used to remove all contacts and start with a blank listing. Please note that this will not delete the procedure page itself, it will simply remove any call list associated with it.

Changes to individual records can be made after selecting an entry using the radio button in the left column of the list. To the right of the selected entry, two yellow up/down arrows and an X will appear. Clicking the up/down arrows will move the selected record up or down one spot on the list. Clicking the X will mark that record for deletion from the list.

This list will be used as a procedure for operators dealing with alarm signals. As such, the premise number needs to be listed, as well as the proper authorities (Police, Fire, Guard, etc depending on the type of dispatch instruction) plus the contacts for the site. The following are some of the more common ADT Standard procedures for dispatching on alarms:

Page #	Туре	Commercial	Residential
1	MISC	Premise #	Premise #
501	BURG	Premise # Police/Guard Contact Group List	Premise # Police/Guard Contact Group List
601	HOLDUP	This will vary by city - check local P	D procedures
701	FIRE	Fire Department * Premise # Guard (if applicable) Contact Group List	Premise # Fire Department Guard (if applicable) Contact Group List
801	MEDICAL	Ambulance Premises Guard (if applicable) Contact Group List	Premises Ambulance Guard (if applicable) Contact Group List



**Note:** Due to NFPA by-laws, all commercial fire alarms must be responded to by first notifying the Fire Department, and then verifying the premise. This means that the first entry in a commercial 701 page will always be the Fire Department for that area followed by the premise number before site contacts may be added.

ADT Standards for Call Lists require that *Contact Group Lists* be used whenever possible to ensure accuracy. By using Contact Group Lists, users can be certain that changes made to the appropriate Group List will automatically carry into their account dispatch instructions.





This next section describes how to implement ECV procedures on an account using Group Contact Lists.

#### **Updating ECV Procedures**

The following is an example of the call list on a site where ECV has been requested and Group Contact Lists are being used.



**Note**: Before updating the procedure page, first must define the ECV contact group list as described in the previous chapter. The critical fields have been highlighted in red:

Dispatch Page 501 Instructions - REACH FOR THE SKY INC.: CS# ZIGGY002 Site# 100057185						
Instruction Type: 🕝 Permanent 🥤 Temporary	CALL LIST					
Parce# Effective Date * Effective Time	Sequence	Description	Phone	Request Descr		
	1	Premise	555-555-5555			
501 10/26/2004 🔲 00:00 💭	2	Contact Group: ECV		1		
	3	PD-CALGARY	140-391-1			
B I U S E E E	4	Contact Group: Site List		J		
	<u>Manage Call I</u>	List				
Save Changes Cancel Add Delete						

The '**Contact Group: ECV**' consists of keyholders that the customer has requested be called prior to police dispatch. Site List #1 consists of all the keyholders to be called, but any keyholders present in the **ECV** list will not be duplicated when an ADT operator is dispatching on an alarm. Additionally, the following instruction needs to be addedin ALL CAPS and **bold**: '**NO PD UNTIL LISTED [ECV]**'. This indicates to our dispatch operators that they need to follow a modified procedure when calling on these alarms.





## **Event History**

Users choosing the Event History option are given the ability to request historical information for the current site/system, selecting the start/end time & date for review. Users may then sort in either an ascending or descending order, and set the maximum events that you would like returned, from a minimum of 10 to unlimited (none).

Account History Selection	on - REACH FOR THE SKY INC.: CS# ZIGGY002
Start Date 11/15/2011	Start Time         00:00:00           End Time         23:59:59
Max Events to Return (none	e) 💌 Order Descending 💌
Group By Incident? O Y	es 🛈 No
Entire Site? O Y	es 💿 No
Filter By Service Types 🔿 Y	es 💿 No
Search	

Users may also choose to have results *Group by Incident* or *Filter by Services Types* to further customize the result set. Grouping by Incident will list historical events by Alarm Incident, while Filter by Service Type allows users to choose to see events of only specified types returned when searching.

Additionally, users have the option, when more than one system is available on for a particular site, to restrict data by system (No) or return event history for the entire site (Yes). This gives users the option of seeing event history for only 1 system or all systems linked to the current site.





**User Guide** 



## **General Dispatch Instructions**

If there are any general instructions or pieces of information that apply to the site and not specific zones (e.g. large dog/guns/hazardous materials on site) selecting the 'General Dispatch Instructions' link will take users to a list of permanent and temporary (if there are any) general pages. Selecting the page you would like to modify proceeds to a screen on which users may view what general instructions are attached to that page.



**Dealer Only:** The general page should include ULC (Underwriters Laboratories of Canada) information, as well as have at least the commercial name of the system that was installed on site (e.g. ADLYNX, ADLYNX-R, PC 1550, ESCORT, SIMON, I-Center, F200 etc. **not** the transmission type such as FDR or SIA which is found on the Site/System Details screen).

This information is an invaluable resource for CMC Operators and technical support, to quickly provide customers with assistance without having to cross-reference the transmission type with the panel name or go through what can be a lengthy process of having the customer describe their keypad to determine which interface was installed.

This is also the area that would allow users to display any temporary information such as construction, owners away, response suspension, etc.



User Guide	
General Dispatch Instructions - REACH FOR THE SKY INC.: CS# ZIGGY002 Site# 100057185	
Instruction Type: Instruction	
Effective Date * Effective Time 1072672004  □ 00:00  □ Effective IV Sunday IV Monday IV Tuesday IV Wednesday IV Thursday IV Friday IV Saturday Start Time End Time □ □ □ □ □ □ □ □ □ □ □ □ □ □ □ □ □ □ □	
CERT=N;ASI=N;KEYS=N;F128	
test	
Save Changes Cancel Add Delete	

After selecting the instruction to be updated, users may modify the effective date as well as any of the existing comments. Once complete, simply save the changes and the request is submitted to the data department.

Users can '**Add**' new General Dispatch Instructions from the General Dispatch list page as well as from within a General Dispatch page. Adding a General Dispatch instruction when a permanent one exists will automatically require a Start date and End date. Once the page has been updated, users should click on '**Save Changes**' to keep the changes, or click on '**Cancel**' to leave the page without submitting changes.

Clicking '**Delete**' will prompt the user to either '**Confirm Delete**' to accept the selection or '**Cancel**' to leave without submitting the request.




## Mailing Address

Selecting this page will show a mailing address for the current account. This mailing address will be used by ADT whenever mailing any correspondences not tied to billing information. Any billing address changes will need to be brought to the attention of the Accounts Receivable department, local sales and service office or National Accounts representative. The mailing address only needs to be used if the mailing address is different than the site address. To edit an existing mailing address, simply click on the mailing name hyperlink and update any information currently listed.

To add a new address, click on the <u>Add a New Mailing Address</u> link found below the existing information. Any field with a '\*' after the line item definition is a mandatory field that cannot be skipped. When complete, click '**Save Changes**' to save the information or '**Cancel**' to return to the mailing address listing.

Mailing Addre	ess Maintenance - REACH FOR THE SK	YINC.: CS#	ZIGGY002
Mailing Name *			
Address 1 *			
Address 2			
Attention			
City, State	, Postal Code *		
County	_		
Country			
Copies *			
Save Chang	Cancel		





## **SCHEDULES**

A system's ADT monitored schedule list is visible after clicking '**Schedules**' from the navigation menu. By default, the schedules will be listed in numerical order. Sorting options can be adjusted using the drop-down menu and/or the Ascending/Descending radio buttons.

Sched	ules	- RE	ACH F	OR THE	SKY INC. :	CS# ZIGGY0	02 Site#
Order	Order Schedule 🕑 C Ascending C Descending						
Sche	dule	Туре	Effect	tive Date	Expire Date	Comment	Pending
1		P	11/16	/2005	Permanent	SHOWROOM	Change
2		Р	05/31.	/2006	Permanent	WAREHOUSE	
<<	<		2	22			
Add a	Now	Sober	lulo -				

Once presented with a list of available schedules, users may click on the number to view that schedule's details.

This screen will show any hours monitored by the CMC for the system being viewed. If there are no schedules to be displayed, this system is not currently setup for scheduled monitoring. Users will need to contact their local ADT Sales representative or Account Manager to arrange for this service to be added.



**Note:** Addition of scheduled monitoring is an additional account service and must be processed by ADT for activation purposes. Adding a schedule through ADT Select without first contacting ADT for assistance will **not** activate scheduled monitoring on an account.

To view or modify the hours entered on an existing schedule, click on the schedule number in the schedule list. The top portion of the screen contains Alarm Condition and Window information, which SHOULD NOT be edited. For assistance with these areas, contact Client Web Services.



ADT US	ser G	iuide			A	<b>)</b>	Sele	ct	
Schedule 1 Details - REACH	FOR THE SKY INC	C.: CS# ZIGGY002	Site# 10005;	7185					
Schedule 1	Permanent	Temporary							
Effective Date * 11/16/2005	1								
Comment SHOWROOM									
Alarm Condition V	/indow Dispatch I	nstruction Page Glo	bal Instruction	n Page					
Early Open * 🔿 Yes 💿 No	00:30	View Text	View	Text					
Early Close * 🔿 Yes 💿 No	01:30	View Text	View	Text					
Late Open * O Yes 💿 No	01:30	View Text	View	Text					
Late Close * 🔿 Yes 💿 No	00:30	View Text	View	Text					
Alarm Event ID	Dispatab I	notruction Page Clo	al Instruction	Dago					
Fail to Open	Dispateri	View Text	View	Text					
Fail to Close FC-NO CLOSE ^		View Text	^ View	Text					
Open 1 Close 1	Open 2 0	Close 2 Open 3	Close 3	Open 4	Close 4	Open 5	Close 5	Open 6	Close 6
Monday 09:00 18:00									
Tuesday 09:00 17:00									
Wednesday 09:00 18:00									
Friday 09:00 19:00									
Saturday 10:00 19:00									
Sunday 11:00 15:00									
Save Changes Cancel	Add Dele	ste							,

To make permanent changes to open/closing times, scroll to the bottom of the screen, select the day to change and enter the new open and close time(s) for that day (*in XX:XX format*). Click on '**Save Changes**' to update the information, or '**Cancel**' to disregard all changes.

If users would like to 'Add' or 'Delete' a schedule, please contact your local ADT representative or National account manager, as this is a change to contracted services. Addition/Deletion of schedules to an account must be performed by an ADT agent to avoid excess alarm activity.







## **TEMPORARY SCHEDULES**

To add a temporary schedule to an existing schedule, open the permanent schedule that requires a temporary alteration.

**Note:** Users must take note of all Alarm Condition/Window information, as this must be copied exactly as listed in the permanent schedule into the temporary schedule.

Early Open	C Yes	• No	00:30		View Text		View Text
Early Close	O Yes	⊙ No	01:30		View Text		View Text
Late Open	C Yes	🖲 No	01:30		View Text		View Text
Late Close	O Yes	⊙ No	00:30		View Text		View Text
	Alarm Eve	ent ID		Dispatch Ins	truction Page	Global Ins	truction Page
Fail to Open	^				View Text		View Text
Fail to Close	FC-NO CL	OSE ^	1	<b>^</b>	View Text	^	View Text

Creation of a temporary schedule can be accomplished by first clicking the '**Add**' button at the bottom of the Schedule page.

A new blank schedule will appear. The first field that needs to be filled in is Schedule\*. This number should match the permanent schedule number the user clicked on exactly (generally Schedule 1).

As soon as users fill in the number of an already-existing permanent schedule, the *Permanent* radio button will automatically switch to *Temporary* and users will be prompted to enter the dates that this schedule will be valid for:

Schedule *	1 C Permanent @ Temporary
Effective Date *	Expire Date * 11/23/2005
Comment	

Now, users must fill in the Alarm Condition/Window information that they copied from the permanent schedule.



AUTION

Note: Under 'Fail to Close Event' please select event code 3666 FC-NO CLOSE





Next, the opening and closing times for each day must be filled in. Once this has been completed, select '**Save Changes**' and the temporary schedule will be added to the account.

## **Holidays**

Holidays for the schedule are listed on the right hand side of the screen. If no separate holiday hours are defined, select <u>Add a New Holiday Schedule</u>. Next, select the holiday which is being celebrated using the drop down feature. Enter the open and close times, either manually, in military time, or by clicking the clock function to enter it using arrows. If the alarm system should not be disarmed that day, leave both the open and close fields blank. When done, press the '**Save Changes**' button. There is no limit to the number of holiday schedules which can be entered.

Holiday So	chedule Mai	intenance	e - REACH	FOR THE S	5KY INC .:
Holiday *	Canada Day	End Date	•		
Open		Close		0	
Save Ch	nanges	Cancel			



**Note:** New holiday schedules can have a blank entry submitted for the Open/Close time. If a holiday schedule already exists with valid times and the location will remain closed, users must contact ADT directly to have this updated. Alternatively, users may request to '**Delete**' the existing holiday and then return and '**Add**' it again. Users who have a closing schedule only may also submit holiday updates with '00:00' as the value for the Open & Close times.





## Site Agencies

Clicking on *'Site Agencies'* will list the responding agencies (Police, Fire, EMS, Guard) for the site. Sorting options can be adjusted using the drop-down menu and/or the Ascending/Descending radio buttons.

Dispatch Agencies - RE	ACH FOR	THE SKY	INC.: CS# Z	IGGY002 Si	te# 10005	7185
Order Agency Name	Ascen	ding O	Descending			
Agency Name	Address	City	Postal Code	Phone 1	Pending	
FD-CALGARY		CALGARY		403-296-9177	'	
MD-CALGARY		CALGARY		403-296-9177	,	
PD-CALGARY		CALGARY		403-296-9177	, ,	
PT-ADT PATROL INTERCON		CALGARY				
« < > »»						
Add a New Agency						

To further explore a listed agency, users may click on the Agency Name field from the Dispatch Agencies page. This will bring up specific Agency information including specific information about the selected agency type, Address, City, and Phone number.

Home		Search	Report		Service Queue			FAQ	
Site Info	Contacts	Dispatch Instructions	Event History		General Dispatch Instructions			Mailing Address	
Agency List	Permit List								
Agency In	formation - F	REACH FOR THE SKY INC.: CS	# ZIGGY002 Sib	e# 100057185	5				
Agency Ty Agency *	pe*	Police  PD-CALGARY	PERMITS Permit# Status 00000 Active	Effective Date	Expire Date	Agency Name	Phone 1	Pending	
Address			00000			1 D-OAEOART	1400011		
City, Provin Phone 1	ce & Postal Code	∋CALGARY, AB 1403911	Add a New Permit						
Save Ch	ianges Ca	ancel Add Delete							

Additionally, users may choose to view the listed <u>Permits</u> for the selected agency. Permit specific details can be accessed by clicking on the permit number. Users may also <u>Add a New Permit</u> to a specific agency.





## Site & System Details

Clicking on the '*Site/System Details*' link will take users to a screen which can only be altered for a specific security group. It contains all base information used to build the account, such as site name, site address and system type.

Site & System Details - (none): CS# (none) Site# -1		
SITE INFORMATION		
Site Name *	Map Book	
Address 1 *	Map Page	
Address 2	Map Coord	
Attention	Time Zone * ^	
City, Prov.	DST# * Yes - DST Observed	
Postal Code *	CS Partition * Main CS ^	
Country	Dispatch Location	
Cross Street	—	
Phone 1 x		
Phone 2 x1		
Start Date	Installing Co.	
Site Type * Residential	Servicing Co.	
Site Status * Active	Corp Account	
UL Code (none)	Owner Occupied? O Yes O No	
SYSTEM INFORMATION		
System Type *	ATI Hours 0	Telco Lease Line
CS# *	ATI Minutes 0	Mailing Frequency (none)
Primary CS#	Alt ATI Hours 0	Special
Alt ID	Alt ATI Minutes	Redundant System? O Yes 💿 No
VRT#	ATI Option (none)	Entry Delay Minutes (none)
Panel ID	ATI Late Event OA-Reset Timer Test	Exit Delay Minutes (none)
Panel Phone	ATI Global Disp	
Reset Type	ATI Dispatch Page	

Within **Site Information** are the information fields for the Site Name, Address, Postal Code, Phone Number, and other related pieces of information such as Time Zone, Site Type (e.g. commercial/residential), Site Status (e.g. active, local, OOS, etc.), whether the site is Owner Occupied, the UL Code, as well as the Dispatch, Install, and Service Locations.

At the bottom of the screen under the **System Information** heading, users will see: System Type, CS #, Alt ID (customer-branch number), VRT #, Mail Frequency (for reports), the Panel Phone Number (DLL phone #); if it's a redundant system, the ATI information, as well as the programmed Entry and Exit Delay times. All required information fields are marked with a (\*) to clearly identify required data.





## Zones

Users clicking on the '*Zones*' link are taken to the Zones page, providing users with a view of all the zoning information currently being monitored on the account. Only specific security groups have the ability to edit zone information, while all others will have 'view only' access of the zones on file.

Zones	- REACH	FOR T	THE SKY INC. : CS# ZIGG	Y002 Site#	100057185		
Order	Zone		✓ C Ascending C D	)escending			
Zone	State Eve	ent ID D	escription	Alarm Group	Comment	Restore Reqd?	Pending
<u>1</u>	Alarm 20	5 В	A-DOORS-PERIMETER		MAIN ENTRY-GLASS DOORS	N	
2	Alarm 461	1 В	A-GLASS BREAK-DOOR		FRONT DOOR	N	
3	Alarm 460	3 В	A-GLASS BREAK-WINDOW		FRONT WINDOW	N	
4	Alarm 473	3 В	A-IR MOTION			N	
<u>10</u>	Alarm 200	0 В	A-DOOR-PERIMETER		SHOWROOM	N	
<u>11</u>	Alarm 473	3 В	A-IR MOTION		SHOWROOM	N	
<u>12</u>	Alarm 260	0 B	A-DOOR-INTERIOR		SHOWROOM	N	
<u>100</u>	Alarm 480	о в	A-IR MOTION-NORTH		WAREHOUSE	N	
<u>101</u>	Alarm 48	5 B	A-IR MOTION-SOUTH		WAREHOUSE	N	
<u>102</u>	Alarm 200	о в	A-DOOR-PERIMETER		NE WAREHOUSE	N	
Managa							

By clicking on a specific zone, the Zone Detail page provides specific editable information regarding that zone.

#### Zone

Zone Detail	- REACH FOR THE SKY INC.: CS# ZIGGY	002 Site# 100057:	185	
ZONE				
Zone	1	Disable?	C Yes	C No
Equip Type	~	Restore Reqd?	O Yes	⊙ No
Equip Loc	(none)	Default Camera?	O Yes	C No
Alarm Group		Camera Zone		_
Arm/Disarm	(none) 💌	54m5r4 2016	1	
Comment M	AIN ENTRY-GLASS DOORS			

Once the specific zone for which the user wishes to view the information has been clicked, the user can see and/or update information such as the Equipment Type used, its Location, if it must send a Restore signal, as well as a brief Comment, expanding upon the zone Event ID.





#### **Processing Rule**

PROCESSING RULE							
State Alarm 💌	Alternate CS#						
Service Type Burglary 💙	System Schedule						
Event ID * BA-DOORS-PERIMETER	Global Schedule						
Zone to Restore	Global Instruction Page						
Redundant? 🔿 Yes 💿 No	Dispatch Instruction Page 501 ^ View Text						
Process Option							
Save Changes Cancel Add Delete							
Add a New Processing Rule							

The Processing Rules part of the page shows the type of event that is being used to translate the zone to indicate as a burglary, fire, etc.

**State** defines the state of the zone, which would usually be set to Alarm. Exceptions would include open/close type events, restores, troubles, etc.

**Service Type** must be chosen from the drop down menu. It defines what type of monitoring service is associated with the zone.

**Event ID** must be chosen from the lookup window, which displays only the event codes that match the *State* and *Service Type*, alpha-numerically.

Dispatch Procedure page ranges are as follows:

Page Range	Туре
1 – 199	reserved for Trouble, Supervisory and Miscellaneous Signals
200 – 499	reserved for Overflow or Additional Account Information
500 – 599	reserved for Burglary Alarms
600 – 699	reserved for Hold Up, Panic and Duress Alarms
700 - 799	reserved for Fire
800 +	reserved for Medical

The options for Global Schedule, System Schedule, and Redundant should be left blank at this time unless otherwise advised. Zone to Restore is to be used in conjunction with the Restore option if set to 'Y', and only if the zone being altered is used to restore another zone. In this case, the user would enter that zone number in this field. The option for Alternate CS # may be left blank unless there is a back up system with a separate CS # (redundant system) to which the zone reports.





**User Guide** 



## Reports

Report Selection Menu - All Items
Report Inbox: (0 New Reports)
ACCOUNT & EVENT REPORTS
Account Detail
Account Summary
Activity By Event
Alarm Incident
Event History
Mail Out
Open/Close Occurrence
Open/Close Exception
Open/Close Exception

The report area allows users to view, email, or print any of the information associated with the account(s) linked to their user profile. Specific detail on what the different field names mean and their descriptions can be found in the glossary at the end of this manual. Generally, there are some features that are consistent amongst the different account and event reports.

When using restriction/sort options, it is important to be aware that each new parameter will limit the results returned by the report. When utilizing these restriction/sort options, the web report requested will only display results for systems which meet **all** of the sorting requirements. When using any of the available reports, users may either narrow the field of search or leave all fields blank to default to 'First' through 'Last'. To query for a specific account or range of accounts, uncheck the box next to the field to enter information in.

CS# Range	thru ZZZZZZZZZZ	
Site# Range	thru 🔽 All Site#'s	
Name Range	thru	All Names
City Range	thru	All Cities
Province Range	thru All Provinces	
Service Co. Type	Installing	
Service Co. Range	thru All Service Companies	

(Commonly used restriction/sort fields available for many of the reports)





Users should enter all their search criteria, and click on the Request Report button. They will automatically be taken to the report inbox to wait for their report to become available.

R	Report Inbox - New, Previously Viewed, and Reports In Progress								
	Description	Status	Requested	Completed	Size	View?	Email?	Delete?	(Delete All)
	Event History Report	Pending	11/14/2011 15:12:33					<u>Delete</u>	
	< < >	>>							
	** This page will Auto	Refresh	every 30 seconds. *	•					

Once a report has '**Completed**', users will be presented with the options to: '**View**', '**Email**' and/or '**Delete**'. Clicking on '**View**' allows users to open the report through their web browser to review its contents.



**Note:** Viewing reports from the website requires the user to have an active copy of a PDF viewing software (Adobe, etc) installed on their local PC

Clicking on '**Email**' directs users to a page where they may email the report (as an attachment) to their registered email address(es). This page also provides the option to CC additional email recipients. Clicking on '**Delete**' removes the report from the user's *Report Inbox*. There is also a '**Delete All**' option available to delete all active reports in the users *Report Inbox* located at the end of the title line, directly besides '**Delete**'.

R	eport Inbo	<b>) - x</b>	lew Repo	orts & Rej	ports In I	Progress						
	Description		Status	Requeste	d	Complete	d	Size	View?	Email?	Delete?	(Delete All)
	Open/Close F	Report	Complete	11/15/2011	11:50:08	11/15/2011	11:59:51	25K	View	<u>Email</u>	<u>Delete</u>	
	<<	>	>>									
	** This page v	vill Aut	o Refresh	every 30 s	econds. *	*						







## **Account & Event Reports**

#### Account Detail Report

The Account Detail Report provides users with full account information for the specified site(s). This will include service location information, contact persons, passcodes, zoning, the business operating schedule as well as special and dispatch instructions. To create the report, users should enter either the specific service company number or a range of service company numbers between 0 and 9999999999. If a user is unsure of the service company number, the field should be left as the default to prevent exclusion. Users should also specify an account using the range of Central Station numbers (CS #). The option to '*Include System Default Zones*' should be left at 'No' unless otherwise advised.

Home	Search	Report	Service Queue
Account Detail I	Report - Please Enter Criteria	For This Report	
Service Co. Type Service Co. Range	Installing V	All Service Companies	
CS# Range Start Date	01 <i>/</i> 01 <i>/</i> 1980	☑ All CS#'s	
Include System Det	fault Zones 🔿 Yes 💿 No		
Request Report	Schedule Report		

**Note:** It is strongly recommended this report be run against a single system (CS#), as it is a large report and may lock up if running for too large an account base.

Please see <u>Appendix 1</u> for an example of the Account Detail Report.





#### **Account Summary Report**

The Account Summary report provides users with a single line synopsis of the account information that is being requested. It displays general information about the accounts, such as CS#, Name, Address, and Phone Numbers. Entering a range of CS #'s or Site #'s, selecting the Service Company Type, the range of desired Service Companies, or any of the other fields will restrict the user's results to accounts matching those exact criteria. Leaving the fields blank or set to default will create a report for all accounts linked to the user's login. By selecting the 'Status', this report can also be run against only 'In Service', 'Out of Service', or against 'Both'.

Home	Search	Report	Service Queue
Account Summa	<b>ry Report -</b> Please Enter Criteria	a For This Report	
CS# Range	Thru	All CS#s	
Ole # Dage			
Site# Range	Inru j	IV All Site#'s	
Name Range		Thru	🔽 All Names
City Range		Thru	✓ All Cities
StartNEndstate	Thru 🔽 All P	rovinces	
Status	○ Out of Service ○ In Service	Soth	
Service Co. Type	Installing 🖌		
Service Co. Range	Thru	All Service Companies	
Sort By	Corporate Account 💌 Ascending	~	
Secondary Sort	CS#		
Output Type	PDF Report		
Request Report	Schedule Report		

Please see <u>Appendix 2</u> for an example of the Account Summary Report.





#### **Activity by Event Report**

The Activity by Event Report allows a u ser to generate a report based upon a specific event or range of events. For example, users may wish to request a report specifically for Timer Test Failures (Event 1321). The report would then list all Timer Test Fail events for the specified account(s). The Activity by Event screen will allow users to specify their own report criteria, narrowing the focus by providing detailed field information. To identify Event ID's, users are encouraged to look in the *'Zones'* section of the system. In the *'Zones'* page, the third column contains the Event ID.

Activity By Event	: <b>Report</b> – Please Enter Criteria For This Report
CS# Range	Thru All CS#'s
Dispatch Loc Range	Thru All Dispatch Locations
Service Co. Type	Installing
Service Co. Range	Thru All Service Companies
Event ID Range #1	Thru All Events
Event ID Range #2	Thru
Event ID Range #3	Thru
Event ID Range #4	Thru
Start Date & Time	05/31/2006 🔟 00:00:00 🔇
End Date & Time	05/31/2006 🔤 23:59:59 🚫
Date Sort Order	Ascending 🖌
Request Report	Schedule Report

Please see <u>Appendix 3</u> for an example of the Activity by Event Report.





## Alarm Incident Report

The Alarm Incident Report allows users to generate a report based on details related to specific alarms by priority. This report is automatically defaulted to search all ADT alarm priorities.

Alarm Incident Report	
Service Co. Type Installing  Service Co. Range thru All Service Com	ipanies
CS# Range thru ZZZZZZZZZZ	All CS#'s
Start Date & Time         11/14/2011         Image: 00:00:00         Image: 00:00:00           End Date & Time         11/14/2011         Image: 23:59:59         Image: 00:00:00	
Alarm Priorities 0 thru 255	
Request Report Schedule Report	

Please see <u>Appendix 4</u> for an example of the Alarm Incident Report.





#### **Event History Report**

The Event History Report is used to analyze activity that has taken place for a site or group of sites during a selected period of time. All site history may be included in this report, including activity such as alarms, openings, closings, and Operator actions.

Event History Re	eport - Please Enter Criteria For This Report	
CS# Range	Thru 🔽 All CS#s	
Site# Range	Thru All Site#s	
Name Range	Thru All Names	
City Range	Thru All Cities	
Province Range	Thru II Provinces	
Service Co. Tune		
Service Co. Rappe		
Carvice Co. Mange	je An Service companies	
Start Date & Time	05/31/2006 🔲 00:00:00 🔇	
End Date & Time	05/31/2006 🔤 23:59:59 🕃	
Include O/C Zones?	© Yes ⊜ No	
Event Report Codes	s <u>Edit</u>	
	All	
Page Break Betwee	an Accounts? () Yes () No	
Sort By	System 💌	
Output Type	PDF Report	
Request Report	Schedule Report	

As with the other available reports, users will be required to either complete or leave blank the restriction/sort fields to narrow search to only required. Some additional criteria is also available to customize report results:

**Include O/C Zones** - If set to 'Y', then Open/Close zoned events will be included on the report.

**Page Break** - If this is set to 'Y', then a page break will occur after each site's information.

**Event Report Codes** - Identifies the types of events to be included on the report based on the assigned Reporting Code. Reporting Codes are assigned internally by the Central Station to specific events. By default, all reporting codes are selected. If the





user wants to retrieve only specific reporting, he/she should click the <u>edit</u> link and use the 'Check/Uncheck All' box to choose the codes needed.

EVENT REPORT CODE SELECTION		
🔽 Check/Uncheck All		
<b>V</b>	✓ Fire Dispatch	V Police Cancel
🔽 Abort / Cancel	🔽 Guard/Patrol Dispatch	Police Dispatch
🔽 Action Req'd (to be deleted)	✓ HU/Duress	🔽 Receivers/Infrastructure
🔽 Actual Attack	Low Battery	✓ Restore
🔽 Actual Fire	Medical	Supervisory
🔽 BA Alarm	Medical Cancel	🔽 Test Failures
✓ Bypass	🔽 Medical Dispatch	🔽 Test Signals
CCM - Critical Condition	✓ No Close	V Trouble
Communication Failure	🔽 No Open	Undefined Signals
🔽 FA Alarm	✓ Open/Close	
✓ Fire Cancel	Operator Action	
Close Window		

**Output Type** - PDF Report generates a PDF document which may be viewed or emailed from the Report Inbox. Excel Spreadsheet prompts the user to 'Open' or 'Save' a generated Excel report



**Note:** The Excel report option requires user to have Microsoft Excel installed on their local PC

A sample of the Event History Report in both PDF and Excel formats may be viewed within <u>Appendix 5</u>.





#### **Mail Out Report**

The Mail Out Report gives users most details about the system(s) that they are looking for and also provides options for more details to add or ignore when generating the report. Extra information such as schedule information may also be added to this report.

Mail Out Report	
Print For	Site
Selection Range	thru Select All
CS# Range	thru ZZZZZZZZZZZZZZZZZZZZZZZZZZZZZZZZZZZZ
Site Type	All
Mailing Frequency	
	Email/FAX, English, Alarm Only Email/FAX, English, Open/Close
	Email/FAX, English,O/C & Alarm
Active Date Range	01/01/1980 01/01/2079
Event Start Date	11/14/2011 00:00:00
Event End Date	11/14/2011 23:59:59
Event Report Codes	Edit
	All
Show Operator Actions	s ⊙ Yes ⊖ No
Irreg. Open/Close Only	⊙ Yes ⊖ No
Exclude System Tests	⊙ Yes O No
Include Schedules	⊙ Yes O No
Address Position	⊙ Left O Right
Request Report	Schedule Report

As with the other available reports, users must complete or leave blank the restriction/sort fields to narrow their search to only the required information. Some additional criteria is also available to customize report results:





**Mailing Frequency** – Users can specify to only pull this report for specific accounts which are setup to receive different types of mailout reports. Multiple options may be selected (Ctrl + click)

Active Date Range – Users can specify the report to only pull systems which became active between the specified date range

**Event Report Codes** - Identifies the types of events to be included on the report based on the assigned Reporting Code. Reporting Codes are assigned internally by the Central Station to specific events. By default, all event report codes are selected. If the user wants to retrieve only specific reporting, he/she should click the <u>edit</u> link and use the 'Check/Uncheck All' box to choose the codes needed.

EVENT REPORT CODE SELECTION	l	
Check/Uncheck All		
	🔽 Fire Dispatch	✓ Police Cancel
🔽 Abort / Cancel	🔽 Guard/Patrol Dispatch	Police Dispatch
🔽 Action Req'd (to be deleted)	✓ HU/Duress	Receivers/Infrastructure
🔽 Actual Attack	Low Battery	✓ Restore
🔽 Actual Fire	Medical	Supervisory
🔽 BA Alarm	Medical Cancel	🔽 Test Failures
V Bypass	🔽 Medical Dispatch	🔽 Test Signals
🔽 CCM - Critical Condition	V No Close	V Trouble
Communication Failure	🔽 No Open	Undefined Signals
🔽 FA Alarm	✓ Open/Close	
🔽 Fire Cancel	Operator Action	
Close Window		

**Show Operator Actions** – If set to 'Yes', the report will include operator actions taken on the account while handling alarm activity (i.e. called premise, dispatch PD, etc)

**Irreg. Open/Close only** – If set to 'Yes', the report will only include data for systems in the selected 'Event Date Range' that have had an Open/Close event which was outside the system's specified monitored schedule.





**Exclude System Tests** – If set to 'Yes', the report will not include any event activity which occurred while the system was on test.

**Include Schedules** – If set to 'Yes', the report will include a listing of the active monitored schedules for each system.

Address Position – This option toggles the display area of the system's address, either on the 'Left' or 'Right' hand side of the report document.

A sample of the Mail Out Report may be viewed within Appendix 6.





## **Open/Close Occurrence Report**

The Open/Close Occurrence Report allows the user to generate a report of all open/close events that occurred for either a selected range of service companies, a selected range of CS #'s and/or a selected range of dates.

Open/Close Report			
Service Co. Type Insta	lling 💌		
Service Co. Range	thru	All Service Com	oanies
CS# Range	tr	1ru <u>7777777777</u>	All CS#'s
-			
Start Data & Time 11/1/	V2011		
	100.00.00	<u>.</u>	
End Date & Time 11/14	4/2011 23:59:59		
Page Break Between Acc	counts? O Yes 💿 I	No	
-			
Request Report	Schedule Report		

A sample of the Open/Close Occurrence Report may be viewed within <u>Appendix 7</u>.





#### **Open/Close Exception Report**

The Open/Close Exception Report allows the user to generate a report of all open/close exception events that occurred for either a selected range service companies, a specified range of CS #'s and/or a selected range of dates. The report lists all Early Open, Fail to Open, Early Close and Fail to Close incidents for which event codes are listed, separating items by account.

Open/Close Exception Report		
Service Co. Type Service Co. Range	Installing  thru All Service Companies	
CS# Range	thru ZZZZZZZZZZ	
Start Date & Time End Date & Time	11/14/2011       Image: 00:00:00       Image: 00:00:00         11/14/2011       Image: 23:59:59       Image: 00:00:00	
Multiple Event Co	des can be entered by separating each with a comma (no spaces).	
Open Events		
Fail to Open Events		
Close Events		
Fail to Close Events		
Page Break Betwee	n Accounts? O Yes O No	

The **Page Break Between Accounts** option can be used to force a page break for each account reporting data on the report.

A sample of the Open/Close Exception Report may be viewed within Appendix 8.







## Custom Report Scheduling

ADT Select offers the ability for users to set up any reports that they produce on a regular basis to be created automatically and distributed via email. The scheduling of these reports is extremely flexible to suit their individual needs.

To schedule reports, the user should start by going to the 'Report' menu and selecting the type of report they would like to receive. The example below uses the 'Open/Close Occurrence' report as the example throughout this section of the manual.

At the bottom of the initial Report Criteria screen there are two buttons, a 'Request Report' button and a 'Schedule Report' button. When users select the 'Schedule Report' button, it will take them into the 'Custom Report Maintenance' screen.

ADT	Online (	Customer Se	rvice
Ноте	Search	Report	
Open/Close Rep	ort		
Service Co. Type Service Co. Range	Select Option to Apply Filter	All Service Com	panies
CS# Range	thru ZZZ	77777772	▼ All CS#'s
Start Date & Time End Date & Time	08/01/2013 00:00:00 <table-cell></table-cell>		
Page Break Betwee	en Accounts? O Yes 💿 No		
Request Report	Schedule Report		



**Note:** We have included an example of a basic scheduled report. For any additional assistance required in setting up a report that is not listed here, please contact the Web Services support line at 1-888-789-2523





## Creating a New Scheduled Report

The report scheduling screen is divided into two sections: Scheduling Criteria and Report Selection Criteria.

Below is a sample of the Scheduling Criteria for a scheduled report:

SCHEDULING	© CRITERIA
Description*	Monthly Open/Close Report
Run*	Monthly 🔽 at 8:00 💭 on the 1 st day of the month
Between*	03/03/2006 🔲 and Permanent 🔟 Vo End Date
Disabled*	🔿 Yes 💿 No (Disable a Scheduled Report if you wish to stop it from running temporarily. Use the Delete button below to stop it permanently.)
Upon completio Email Address* cc Address(es	n, send the report to the following addresses:

The Description field provides a label which will allows users to easily determine what information this report will be generating. This will allow for easier reference from the main report menu. This information will be the subject line of the email which is generated when this report runs.

In the 'Run' section, users may select the frequency, time and date on which the report will be sent. The 'Once' option allows a report to run once on a specified time/date, while the 'Daily', 'Weekly', and 'Monthly' options allow users to create recurring reports. If a recurring value is selected, a **report notice** will appear to the right hand side (*highlighted in red text*), indicating the next run date and time for the scheduled report.

The 'Between' section provides the option to set a specific period of time the report will remain active for. The default setting is for the report to run with **No End Date**, meaning users will continue to receive the report based on the selected parameters until the report is either disabled or deleted. Choosing a specific End Date allows the report to run up to that specified date, at which time the report will expire and stop running automatically.

The 'Email Address' field will present a drop-down menu which allows users to select the email address listed on their ADT Select profile. If an account does not have an address entered, this space will prompt the user to enter their email address.



**Note:** The primary email address listed is linked to the user profile when the account is created. If that email address changes at any time, users can update it via the Preferences section on the website.





If users wish to send the report to additional recipients, the recipients email addresses must be manually entered in the 'cc Address(es)' section for each new scheduled report.

Once this information has been entered, proceed to the **Report Selection Criteria** at the bottom of the page.

OPEN/CLOSE REPORT SELECTION CRITERIA		
Service Co. Type Installing		
Service Co. Range thru All Service Companies		
CS# Range thru ZZZZZZZZZZ		
Start Date & Time 11/15/2011 00:00:00 C End Date & Time 11/15/2011 23:59:59 C		
Page Break Between Accounts? O Yes O No		
Save Changes Cancel		

Similar to running a standard ondemand report, the default report setting generates a report for all sites connected to the ADT Select profile. If users prefer a report for a single system, users should uncheck the 'All CS#'s' box and enter the CS# for the site in both fields. Alternatively, if users want the report to run for a specific range of Service Companies, uncheck the 'All Service Companies' box and enter the appropriate Service Company range.

In order for the report to run correctly, users **must** adjust the Start and End date fields. Do so by clicking on the Calendar button to the right of the fields.

The Start Date and End Dates entered will determine the range of time the report will run on its first run date. When a scheduled report is setup to run on a recurring basis, a message to 'Choose the date range that will be used when the report runs next on MM/DD/YYYY at HH:MM' will appear to the right of the Start Time field.

When selecting a date range, users should select the period they want to see returned for the report's next run date. For example, if the user is creating a report to run daily, and the next run date is Dec 16, the Start Date would be *Dec 15 @ 00:00*, and the End Date would be *Dec 16<sup>th</sup> @ 23:59*.

Scheduled reports are designed to *dynamically* update the date selection based on previous criteria. With the example above, once the report has run on Dec 16, the run date & the date range will automatically adjust. The new report would be scheduled to run on Dec 17, and the date range would update to Dec 16 @ 00:00 – Dec 17 @ 23:59.

Similarly, customers may setup weekly and/or monthly reports using the same criteria. A weekly report set to run on Dec  $16^{th}$  should have an initial date range including the week prior (Dec  $9^{th}$  – Dec  $16^{th}$ ). When this report runs, the date range will adjust automatically to the next week (Dec  $16^{th}$  – Dec  $23^{rd}$ ) for the reports next scheduled run date of Dec  $23^{rd}$ .







## **Editing an Existing Scheduled Report**

ACCOUNT & EV	ENT RE	PORTS		
Account Detail				
Account Summary	Account Summary			
Activity By Event				
Alarm Incident				
Event History				
Mail Out				
Open/Close Occurr	ence			
Open/Close Except	Open/Close Exception			
SCHEDULED REP	PORTS			
Report Name	Run	Next Run		Status
Daily O/C Report	Daily	11/16/2011	08:00	Active
Monthly O/C Report	Monthly	12/01/2011	13:43	Active
<< >	>>			

Once a custom scheduled report has been created and saved, it will appear under the heading "Scheduled Reports" on the main "Report" screen of the ADT Select website.

Custom reports can be viewed and edited by clicking on the Report Name.

From this screen, users can choose to disable a report:

Disabled\* O Yes O No (Disable a Scheduled Report if you wish to stop it from running temporarily. Use the Delete button below to stop it permanently.)

This will temporarily stop the report from being generated until the user returns to the website and re-enables it.



**Note:** Disabling a report will suspend reports from being sent out for as long as the report is disabled. When the report is re-activated, all suspended reports will be sent out immediately. For example, if a Daily report is disabled for a month, the user will receive all 30 suspended reports immediately once the report is re-enabled.

Once users are done editing their report settings, they have the option to **Save Changes** or **Cancel** without saving their new settings.

There is also a **Delete** option, which will permanently remove this custom report from the user's profile. To prevent errors, the **Delete** feature will ask for a confirmation before permanently removing the report.







#### FAQ (Frequently Asked Questions)

#### "What are the messages that are located on the Home page of ADT Select?"

These messages are posted for the user by the Central Station. They could contain information such as upcoming maintenance, or holiday hours, etc. Users will be automatically prompted to **Acknowledge** these messages upon login after a new message is posted.

#### "Where do I locate my Passcards?"

To access the passcard information, simply select the contact hyperlink from within a specific site. All passcards are listed in the PIN field.

#### "I am receiving a message asking me to select an application to view the report in. What do I need to do?"

If the user is receiving this message, or one similar, then this would imply that the user does not have any PDF viewing capable software installed on their PC. Users are encouraged to review the <u>technical requirements section</u> for further information.

#### "When will the Central Station receive my requested change?"

When a user saves their changes, the change is immediately sent to the Central Station for review and processing by the data department.

## "How long will it take for my changes to be reviewed and my pending changes cleared?"

The Central Station can review change requests at any time. Typically, changes should be reviewed every 2 to 3 hours during regular departmental hours.

#### "How do I use the advanced search option for the Agency Lookup?"

Users should enter a direct phone number for the agency, if they have it. Alternatively, users can change the city name to a city which dispatches that agency to the location, and select from the choices provided.

# "Why does my counter on my home page for number of pending changes on the system say 15 (for example), but when I select the hyperlink I only see 8 sites listed?"

Since there can be multiple pending changes on any given account, that account would be listed only once.

#### "Can I access ADT Select from anywhere?"

Since ADT Select is a website accessed through the internet, users can access the web site from any computer which is connected to the internet, anywhere.

# "When I do a search, I see single arrow buttons and double arrow buttons. What do they do?"

The single arrow button will advance users through their search results one page at a time. The double arrow button will advance users to the first/last page of their search results.





## **Glossary of Terms**

**ATI** – or Automatic Test Interval is the number of hours to wait for a system to test before a fail to test event is generated by MASterMind for operator action.

Authority – the capabilities a PIC/PIN provides the user with. Authority levels are as follows:

LOOKUP SELECTION				
	Clear Entry Cancel			
Authority	Authority auth_descr			
<u>1</u>	Restricted, All Changes			
<u>14</u>	Access Code "Bypassable"			
<u>15</u>	Access Code "Irregular"			
<u>16</u>	Access Code "Restricted"			
<u>18</u>	Personal Identification Code			
<u>19</u>	Installer Code			
2	Irregular, All Changes			
<u>20</u>	Master Code			
<u>3</u>	Irregular, All Changes, Bypass			
<u>5</u>	Restricted, No Changes			
<u>6</u>	Irregular, No Changes			
Z	Irregular, No Changes, Bypass			

- **CFR** Customer File Report
- **CIR** Customer Information Representative
- **CMC** Customer Monitoring Center

**CS # -** The account number or transmitter ID # associated between MASterMind and the specific client information.

CS Seq – Central Station Sequence

**CSR** – Customer Service Representative

**Dispatch Location** – The monitoring station that handles alarm signals for the customer. Dispatch location's include vary depending on type of account and location.

**Event Codes** – Actual signals or events in MASterMind history.

**Event ID** – The specific type of translation for a signal. There are approximately 10,000 events defined in MASterMind at this time.







#### Hyperlink – html link

**Irregular Open/Close** – All open or close occurrences outside of that accounts schedule.

**Mail Frequencies** – Mail frequencies are used to determine how often a report is mailed out and what the report details.

O/C – Open and close events.

**Operator Actions** – This is a list of comments and actions our response staff makes on an account.

**Page Break** – An automatic insertion of page breaks into reports so that each new section of the report would appear on a new printer page.

**PIN** – Abbreviation of Personal Identification Number. This is a word or number that is used when contacting ADT to verify oneself.

**Priority** – The lower the priority number assigned to a zone/alarm event the higher life value response it is assigned.

**Reporting Codes** – The number the system transmits to identify the zone(s) tripped or in trouble.

**Reporting Group** – They type of signal the zone falls under. Reporting Groups are as follows:

- 0 Open/Close
- 1 BA Alarm
- 2 FA Alarm
- 3 HU/Duress
- 4 Medical
- 5 Supervisory
- 6 Trouble
- 7 Communication Failure
- 8 Restore
- 9 Operation Action
- A Actual Attack
- B Actual Fire
- $\boldsymbol{\mathsf{C}}$  CCM Critical Condition
- E No Open

- F No Close
- G Abort/Cancel
- H Medical Dispatch
- I Police Dispatch
- J Fire Dispatch
- K Guard/Patrol Dispatch
- L Low Battery
- M Medical Cancel
- N Police Cancel
- O Fire Cancel
- $\boldsymbol{S}-\text{Test Failures}$
- **T** Test Signals
- $\mathbf{U}$  Undefined Signals
- V Bypass
- X Receivers/Infrastructure





Schedules – Open/Close times for determining operating hours of an account.

**Service Company # -** The numeric identifier inside of MASterMind used for assigning the proper technical support staff/department.

**Service Company Types** – These are broken down into three areas being Installing, Servicing and Corporate Account.

**Site # -** This is a numeric identifier for the site in the MASterMind software.

**Site Type –** The type of account the site is classified as. Site Types are as follows:

B = National FinancialC = CommercialD = DVERS/AWAREF = FinancialG = GovernmentN = NationalR = ResidentialRCVR = ReceiverSYS = Used by ApplicationTC = 3<sup>rd</sup> Party CommercialTR = 3<sup>rd</sup> Party ResidentialZ = Internal/Infrastructure

**STA Zone** – System Type Account Zones. Specific zone transmissions related to the system type installed at the customer's site.

**System** – This is the actual account information for a specific panel. It is possible to have multiple systems linked to one site. For example an office building with multiple separate tenants with separate alarm panels.

**System Tests** – This is a listing for when the system sent test signals to the monitoring centre.

**Transmitter ID** – The number the system uses to identify itself to the central station (the CS # in numeric form).

**UDF** – User Defined Field

ULC or UL – Underwriters Laboratories of Canada





## **Terms & Conditions**

ADT Security Services Canada Inc. – ADT Select Terms and Conditions

This ADT Select Terms and Conditions, ADT's Privacy Policy and ADT's Security Policy (the "Agreement") between ADT Security Services Canada Inc. ("ADT Security Services Canada Inc." "We" or "Us" or "Our") and Site User ("User" or "You" or "Your") contains the complete terms and conditions governing Your use of the ADT Select Site (the "Site"). You may accept such terms and conditions and therefore be entitled to use the Site by indicating Your Acceptance at the bottom of this Agreement. This ADT Select is further subject, when applicable, to the terms and conditions of the Alarm Services Agreement entered into between We and You for the providing of alarm monitoring services, including but not limited to the Limitation of Liability and Third Party Indemnification clauses contained therein. In the event of any conflict or inconsistency between this Agreement and the Alarm Services Agreement, the more stringent provision, as determined in Our sole discretion, shall take precedence and control.

#### 1. The Site

The Site is a secured on-line information program which allows You to access certain business information concerning Your business account (" Account") with Us at Our ADT Select Web Site, located at <u>http://www.adtselect.ca</u> (the "Web Site"). Before You may participate in and use the Site, You must accept the terms and conditions, privacy and security policies of this Agreement by clicking on the "I Accept" option at the bottom of this Agreement. Once You have accepted such terms and conditions, We shall provide You access to the Site to access Your Account. Should You not accept the terms and conditions of this Agreement ---- You shall not be permitted access to the Site.

2. Rights and Restrictions In Using the Site

Subject to the terms and conditions of this Agreement, We grant You a non-transferable license to use Your Password to access Your Account on the Site for Your own internal business purposes, and to use, download, and copy such Account information solely to facilitate Your business with Us. You agree that you shall not permit or allow any third party to use or access Your Password, the Site, or Account and that You shall not use any proprietary or confidential information contained in the Site or Your Account for any purpose other than to facilitate Your business with Us and only with those employees or consultants (who are bound by written confidentiality obligations) who have a need to know. You may not publish, display, disclose, modify, distribute, or create derivative works based on the Site or Your Account or any part thereof other than in the regular course of facilitating Your business with Us. You may not reverse engineer, recompile, translate, adapt, or disassemble the Site or any part of the Site. You may not transmit Your Account information to any third party unrelated to the operation of Your business without Our prior written approval.







#### 3. Ownership

You have no ownership rights in the Site or Your Account. Rather, you have a license to use the Site and access Your Account as long as this Agreement remains in force and effect. You understand and agree that We may revoke Your use of the Site or your Account at any time in Our sole discretion. Ownership of the Site and Your Account, and all intellectual property rights therein shall remain at all times with Us. We expressly reserve all rights not granted to you herein. You may not remove any proprietary notice of ADT Security Services Canada Inc. from Your Account. Any other use of the Site and Your Account by any person, business, corporation, government organization or any other entity other than the uses permitted under this Agreement is strictly forbidden.

#### 4. Confidentiality

You acknowledge that the Site and Your Account contain proprietary trade secrets of ADT Security Services Canada Inc. and you hereby agree to maintain the confidentiality of the Site and Your Account using at least as great a degree of care as you use to maintain the confidentiality of your own most confidential information. You agree to communicate the terms and conditions of this Agreement to those persons employed by you who will have access to Your Password(s) and Your Account, and to require such employees or consultants to be bound by similar confidentiality obligations.

#### 5. Third Party Software

This site uses software which are proprietary to and which are subjected to additional terms and conditions. These additional terms and conditions are made a part of and incorporated by reference into the present terms and conditions. Please click <u>here</u> to review said additional terms and conditions.

#### 6. No Warranty

ADT SECURITY SERVICES CANADA INC. DISCLAIMS ALL WARRANTIES OF ANY KIND, EITHER EXPRESSED OR IMPLIED, INCLUDING, WITHOUT LIMITATION, IMPLIED WARRANTIES OF MERCHANTABILITY, FITNESS FOR A PARTICULAR PURPOSE AND NONINFRINGEMENT. ADT SECURITY SERVICES CANADA INC. DOES NOT WARRANT THAT THE SITE WILL MEET ANY REQUIREMENTS OR NEEDS YOU MAY HAVE, OR THAT THE SITE OR YOUR ACCOUNT WILL OPERATE ERROR FREE, OR IN AN UNINTERRUPTED FASHION, OR THAT ANY DEFECTS OR ERRORS IN THE SITE OR YOUR ACCOUNT WILL BE CORRECTED.

#### 7. Limitation of Liability

IN NO EVENT WILL ADT SECURITY SERVICES CANADA INC. BE LIABLE TO YOU OR ANY THIRD PARTY FOR ANY INCIDENTAL OR CONSEQUENTIAL DAMAGES (INCLUDING, WITHOUT LIMITATION, INDIRECT, SPECIAL, PUNITIVE, OR EXEMPLARY DAMAGES FOR LOSS OF BUSINESS, LOSS OF PROFITS, BUSINESS





INTERRUPTION, MISUSE OF YOUR PASSWORD(S) OR YOUR ACCOUNT BY ANY THIRD PARTY, EMPLOYEE, OR FORMER EMPLOYEE, OR LOSS OF BUSINESS INFORMATION) ARISING OUT OF THE USE OF OR INABILITY TO USE THE SITE OR YOUR ACCOUNT OR FOR ANY CHANGES YOU MAKE TO YOUR ACCOUNT INFORMATION OR ANY CLAIM BY ANY OTHER PARTY, EVEN IF ADT SECURITY SERVICES CANADA INC. HAS BEEN ADVISED OF THE POSSIBILITY OF SUCH DAMAGES. <u>NOTWITHSTANDING THE FOREGOING, AND UNDER NO</u> <u>CIRCUMSTANCES SHALL ADT SECURITY SERVICES CANADA INC. BE</u> <u>RESPONSIBLE FOR MORE THAN THE LESSER OF TEN PERCENT (10%) OF THE</u> <u>ANNUAL SERVICE FEES UNDER THE AGREEMENT OR \$1,000.</u>

#### 8. Termination

This Agreement will immediately and automatically terminate without notice if You fail to comply with any term or condition of this Agreement or Your Alarm Services Agreement or business account with Us is terminated or for any other reason at Our sole discretion. Upon such termination, Your Password will no longer be valid and You shall no longer have the right to use or access the Site or Your Account. All provisions relating to confidentiality, ownership rights, and non-disclosure shall survive the termination of this Agreement.

#### 9. General

This Agreement shall be construed, interpreted and governed by the laws of the <u>Province</u> of <u>Ontario</u> without regard to conflicts of law provisions thereof. The exclusive forum for any disputes arising out of or relating to this Agreement shall be brought in an appropriate federal or <u>provincial</u> court sitting in the <u>Province</u> of <u>Ontario</u>. This Agreement, in conjunction with Your obligations under the Alarm Services Agreement or any other agreement You may have with Us shall constitute the entire Agreement between the parties hereto. Any waiver or modification of this Agreement shall only be effective if it is in writing and signed by both parties hereto. If a court of competent jurisdiction finds any part of this Agreement invalid or unenforceable, the remainder of this Agreement shall be interpreted so as to reasonably affect the intention of the parties.

#### 10. Protection of Privacy

Thank you for visiting us on line at adtselect.ca. We want you to feel comfortable while visiting our website and therefore we respect and are committed to protect your privacy. It is our belief that you should understand the way we will use the information that you provide. This policy also explains how you can ask questions and review and update your personal information. We invite you to take a few minutes to read our privacy policy.

#### Your Consent

By using this Web site, you consent to the terms of our Online Privacy Policy and to ADT's processing of Personal Information for the purposes given above as well as those





explained where ADT collects Personal Information on the Web. If you have objections to the Privacy Policy, you should not access or use this site

Collection of your anonymous information

In general, you can visit ADT's Web pages without telling us who you are or revealing any Personal Information about yourself.

For our internal purposes, we gather date, time, browser type, the name your Internet service provider, the site that referred you to us, any pages you requested, navigation history and IP address of all visitors to our site. This information does not contain anything that can identify users personally. We use this information for our internal security audit log, trend analysis and system administration, and to gather broad demographic information about our user base for aggregate use.

We use this information to generate statistics and measure site activity to benefit adtselect.ca users. This same information may be shared with third parties in order to provide these services or to analyze, store, or aggregate the information. It may also be shared with other third parties, working with us to improve the services of ADT or this website.

Collection of your personal information

ADT asks for your first and last name, address, email address, telephone numbers and other personal information when you create an account online. You will also be asked for personal information when you make an online purchase, or enter into contests or promotions sponsored by our partners.

Use of your personal information

We use your personal information to process your orders and to allow us to communicate with you. The information also enables ADT to customize products or services to better meet your preferences, and to alert you to special offers, products and services from ADT and other sources that may be of interest to you and to allow you to access certain limited-entry areas of our site.

Sharing of your personal information

ADT may share personal information within the ADT Family. The ADT Family includes ADT, our franchisees, our subsidiaries and our affiliates. Of course, any use of this information by the ADT Family will comply with this policy.

Companies may be engaged by ADT to perform a variety of functions, such as, fulfilling orders, assisting with promotions, providing technical services for our web sites, etc. These companies may have access to personal information if needed to perform such





ADT Select

functions. However, these companies may only use such personal information for the purpose of performing that function and may not use it for any other purpose.

**User Guide** 

ADT does not sell, transfer or disclose personal information to third parties. However, with your permission, we will, on occasion send marketing information on behalf of one of our business partners about products or services they provide that may be of interest to you. You may be asked if you wish to receive marketing materials from ADT's business partners. If you elect to receive such materials, ADT will not share your personal information with such partners but rather will send a mailing or email on behalf of the partners.

#### Compliance with Legal Process

We may disclose personal information if we are required to do so by law or we in good faith believe that such action is necessary to (1) comply with the law or with legal process; (2) protect and defend our rights and property; (3) protect against misuse or unauthorized use of this Web site; or (4) protect the personal safety or property of our users or the public (among other things, this means that if you provide false information or attempt to pose as someone else, information about you may be disclosed as part of any investigation into your actions).

#### Access to your personal information

If at any time you would like to review, update or to correct any personal information we have about you or to ask us to delete that information or to stop further use of that information, please let us know by contacting us at the e-mail or postal address listed below.

#### Security of your personal information

We maintain physical, electronic and procedural safeguards to protect your personal information from unauthorized access, use or disclosure. We are committed to protecting the security of your personal information.

#### Our employees' responsibility

Our employees are responsible for maintaining the confidentiality of all personal information to which they have access. As a condition of employment, our employees are required to sign a confidentiality agreement binding them to this responsibility. Furthermore we keep our employees informed about our policies for protecting personal information en reinforce the importance of complying with them.

#### Use of cookies

A cookie is a small line of data that is sent to your Internet browser from a web server and stored on you computer's hard drive. Cookies can track how and when you use a





site, and which site you visited immediately before. A cookie does not damage your system. A cookie identifies your browser and not you. We use cookies to identify which areas of our network you have visited, so the next time you visit those pages may be readily accessible. If you do not wish to receive a cookie, use the options in your web browser. To that effect, click on the help section of your browser to learn how to change your cookie references. This provides you with anonymity, but it also makes it very difficult to offer your customized services.

Your own role

You also have a role in protecting the security of your information; for example, you should guard your password and not permit unauthorized use of your account.

Third parties' websites

To the extent that our websites contain links to other sites, the owners of those sites are responsible for the privacy practices or content of those other sites. ADT does not endorse and will not be responsible for the privacy practices on third party websites.

Questions concerning this privacy policy

If you have any questions regarding this privacy policy, please feel free to contact adtselect.ca by e-mail at the following address: <u>adtselecthelp@adt.ca</u> or 2815, Matheson Blvd. East, Mississauga (Ontario) L4W 5J8.

Changes to this policy

We will occasionally update this privacy policy. In such case, we will also revise the "last updated" date appearing at the top of this privacy policy.

11. Security Policy

**Security Statement:** ADT Security Services Canada Inc. ("ADT"), brings together a combination of industry-approved security technologies to protect data for our customers. It features password - controlled system entry and Secure Sockets Layer (SSL) protocol for data encryption.

#### Secure Access and Verifying User Authenticity

To begin a session with ADT, a User must enter a Log-in ID and a password. Each User is responsible for the security and use of your username and password.

#### Secure Data Transfer

Once the server session established, the User and the server are in a secured environment. Because the server has been certified as a 128-bit secure server by Thawte, data traveling between the user and the server is encrypted with the Secure Sockets Layer (SSL) protocol. With SSL, data that travels between ADT and customers




is encrypted and can only be decrypted with the public and private key pair. These two keys are the only combination possible for that session. When the session is complete, the keys expire and the whole process starts over when a new user makes a server session.

Strong precautions are taken to protect information about the users of our site. When users submit sensitive information via the site, that information is protected both online and off-line.

ADT takes alarm data information security seriously and uses a variety of technical solutions to make the alarm data information safe at our site. Furthermore, your information is encrypted and is protected utilizing the industry standard Secure Sockets Layer (SSL) encryption software. While ADT uses SSL encryption to protect sensitive information online, ADT also protects user information off-line. All of the information pertaining to our site's users, including the sensitive information mentioned above, is maintained in a restricted section in our offices. Only those of our employees who need the information to perform a specific job (e.g., account or customer service representatives) are granted access to personally identifiable information. Furthermore, our employees are kept up-to-date on our security and privacy practices.

ADT Security Services Canada Inc may decide to change this policy at any time. Changes to this statement will be posted on the ADT Select Web Site.

**NOTE:** Internet Explorer supports SSL. This site is configured for I.E. 5.0 for ADT Select Release 1.0 and above.

If you have any questions about the security at our site, you can send e-mail to <u>adtselecthelp@adt.ca</u>.







## SAMPLE REPORTS

#### APPENDIX 1 – ACCOUNT DETAIL REPORT

06/02/2	006 17:38:43			Ace	count Detail	Report				Page 1 of 3
	Installing Co.# to									ca# ziggy002 to ziggy002
C8#	(P) Site Na	me / Address			Time Zone / Day Mountain	light Savings	8	ite Typ ternal	ie / Site Status / Infrastructure	
21331	123 AD	T TRAINING ST	Ψ <b>ω</b> .		Yes - DST Obse	rved	ü	ocal	/ initiasticicate	
	TESTIN	G/TRAINING ACC	ст		Cross Street					
	CALGA 555-55	RY, AB T3R1R5 5-5555 0			Cooleword 1/2	Corp. Ao	ount 199999	- ADT	SELECT DEMO	)
	Installi	ng Co. 97 -	- Training / Tesi	t Accounts		Servioin	g Co. 97 – Tra	aining /	Test Accounts	
	Agency / Comment	t	Addre	856			1	Туре	Phone 1	Phone 2
	5,769-PD-CALGAR	(Y	CALG	SARY, AB				P	1403911	403-266-1234
	Permit#	Type 9–Silding 3 Ala	rms / 12 Months	Status s A_Activi	-	Dec PD	peription DERMIT			
	6.603-FD-CALGAR	enanger a	CALG	SARY, AB	-		- Li sain	F	403-296-9177	403-264-1022
	10,375-MD-CALGA	RY	CALG	SARY, AB				м	403-261-4000	
	Contact			Ci leaf	Contact Type			Relat	tion	
				Authority			Key	7 PIN	1	Site Dates
	201024930-BOXA	INF BOLES		Phone	Extension PCLIST-Passcar	Type d & Call List	Call Days		Time	s inactive Date
	201024000 110701			5-Restricted, I 519-234-1234	No Changes	C	Y	DA DA	ISY	06/01/2006-01/01/2079
	200876858-GEOR	GE ANDERSON		10 3–irregular, Al	PCLIST-Passcar Changes, Bypass	d & Call List	Y	' STR	ELLA	08/18/2005-01/01/2079
				403-669-0296		с				
				866-541-2478		W				
	100643929-MIKE L	AURIER		30 5. Destricted 1	PCLIST-Passcar	d & Call List			-	1010010001 011010070
				403-681-8554	No Changes	н	N	I NE	TILE	10/20/2004-01/01/20/9
	400215868-JAMES	BAILEY		40	PCLIST-Passcar	d & Call List				
				3-irregular, Al	I Changes, Bypass	~	N	I OIL	ERS	05/29/2006-01/01/2079
				403-561-7691		н				
	400216056-WALTE	R MONTOSH		50	CLIST-Call List					
	400210000 101210						N	1		05/30/2006-01/01/2079
				403-562-8425						
	100643927-PIC			3–irregular, Al	Changes, Bypass	d/Access code	. N	821	145	10/25/2004-01/01/2079
	Gen Dispatch F	Permanent	Effective	Date 10/26/200	4 Expl	re Date 01/01	/2079			
	CERT=N;A	SI=N;KEYS=N	;F128		40/05/0004					_
	Dispatch Pages	1-Permanent		Effective	10/26/2004	Expires U1/	01/20/9	30	rvice Type MISC	6
	Seq#	Туре	Description		Phone 1		Phone 2		Phone T	уре
	11	Premise	Premise		555-555-55	55				
	2 /	Agency	PD-CALGAR	Y	1403911		403-266-1234	4		
	3 (	Contact List	Contact List#	1 - Site List						
	Dispatoh Page#	501-Permanent		Effective	10/26/2004	Expires 01/	01/2079	80	rvice Type BUR	G
	NO PD UN	TIL LISTED [EO	CV]							
	Seq≢ 1	Dramise	Decoription Dremise		Phone 1	55	Phone 2		Phone T	уре
	2 (	Contact List	Contact List#	2 - ECV	000-000-00					
	3 /	Agency	PD-CALGAR	Y	1403911		403-266-123	4		
	4 (	Contact List	Contact List#	3 - Site List #2						
	Dispatoh Page#	701-Permanent		Effective	10/26/2004	Expires 01/	01/2079	80	rvice Type FIRE	E
	Seg#	Туре	Description		Phone 1		Phone 2		Phone T	уре
	2 /	Agency	FD-CALGAR	Y	403-295-91	77	403-264-1022	2		
	3	Premise	Premise		555-555-55	55				
	4 (	Contact List	Contact List#	1 - Site List						







#### APPENDIX 2 – ACCOUNT SUMMARY

6/2/2006 17:47:1	0		Account Summary F 400212766 jbail	leport					Page 1 of 1
CS# to	Si	te# to			City to			Primary C	orp. Account
Corp Acct# 199	999 to 199999 Na	me to			State to	<b>b</b>		Secondary Sort C	S#
CS#	Site Name	Address	City	State	Zip	Phone 1	Phone 2	Site#	Corp. Account
ZIGGY001	BOB'S HOUSE OF RUGS	2540 Blv BLOOR	TORONTO	ON	M4C1N4	416-686-2585		100057145	199999
ZIGGY002	REACH FOR THE SKY INC.	123 ADT TRAINING ST	CALGARY	AB	T3R1R5	555-555-5555		100057185	199999
ZIGGY003	STEVENS, MIKE/DORIS M/M	9660 82 AVE	EDMONTON	AB	T6C1A1	780-433-4785		100057206	199999
ZIGGY004	FALKOWSKI,CARLA/SCOTT M/M	2080 RAE AVE	REGINA	SK	S4S5N2	306-725-2448		100057226	199999
ZIGGY005	PYRAMID DRUGS	2210 PORTAGE AVE	WINNIPEG	MB	R2H1J4	204-229-9547		100057240	199999
ZIGGY008	Johns Fish Shack	673 STRAIGHTCREEK RD	Toronto	ON	T6R2E4	780-435-6555		100057264	199999
ZIGGY007	GRIFFITHS,ROBERT/CAROLINE M/M	41 FAIRWAY DRIVE	EDMONTON	AB	T6A3R4	780-431-7831		100057269	199999
Total Numbe	r of Accts	7							

### APPENDIX 3 – ACTIVITY BY EVENT REPORT

11/15/2011 14:30:12		Activity By	Event Code Report		Page 1 of 1
CS# to <u>ZZZZZZZZZ</u> Installing Co. to		Dates 96 OP-OF	10/01/2011 to 11/15/2011 • EN 96 to 97	Location to	
Date CS# UTCTEST01	Oper Zone	Event Site Name LARS,OWEN/BE Address 125 TATOOINE (	Location RU M/M CIRCLE CALL DETAIL EXAMPLE	CALGARY, AB T1Y4M5	Scheduled Alt ID
10/04/2011 09:25:28 Manual Entry (Oper GBP)	GRP O/C-1	96 OP-OPEN (LSL-LC	DG)		
10/04/2011 09:25:36 Manual Entry (Oper GRP)	GRP O/C-1	97 CL-CLOSE (LSL-L	OG)		
10/04/2011 09:25:45 Manual Entry (Oper GRP)	GRP O/C-1	96 OP-OPEN (LSL-LC	DG)		
10/04/2011 09:25:59 Manual Entry (Oper GRP)	GRP O/C-1	97 CL-CLOSE (LSL-L	OG)		
10/04/2011 09:26:05 Manual Entry (Oper GRP)	GRP O/C-1	96 OP-OPEN (LSL-LC	DG)		
10/04/2011 09:26:10 Manual Entry (Oper GRP)	GRP O/C-1	97 CL-CLOSE (LSL-L	OG)		
10/04/2011 09:26:58 Manual Entry (Oper GRP)	GRP O/C-1	96 OP-OPEN (LSL-LC	DG)		
10/04/2011 09:27:05 Manual Entry (Oper GRP)	GRP O/C-1	97 CL-CLOSE (LSL-L	OG)		
10/04/2011 09:29:07 Manual Entry (Oper GRP)	GRP O/C-1	96 OP-OPEN (LSL-LC	DG)		
10/04/2011 09:29:18 Manual Entry (Oper GRP)	GRP O/C-1	97 CL-CLOSE (LSL-L	OG)		
10/04/2011 09:41:06 Manual Entry (Oper GRP)	GRP O/C-1	96 OP-OPEN (LSL-LC	DG)		
10/04/2011 09:41:15 Manual Entry (Oper GRP)	GRP O/C-1	97 CL-CLOSE (LSL-L	OG)		





### APPENDIX 4 – ALARM INCIDENT REPORT



#### APPENDIX 5 - EVENT HISTORY REPORT (PDF Report)

11/15/2011 14:25:37 Event History										
CS# UTCTEST07 to UTCTEST07 Name to					Site# Cfty	to to	Installing Co. <sup>10</sup> Prov. to	Installing Co. to Prov. to		
Date		operator	Zone	State	Event ID		Zone Comment	Ucer	User ID	
UTCTEST07	- DI	JCK,DONA	LD MR							
10/24/2011	09:24:20	GRP			AA-IN-Alarm Access	ed				
10/24/2011	09:22:01				3666-FC-NO CLOSI					
10/24/2011	09:20:39	GRP	0/C-1	D	Schedule# 1 Late tim 23-OP-OPEN (LSL-	e 10/24/2011 09: /FY)	THIS IS A TEST ADDITION OF F	°1 User#1		
10/24/2011	08:47:10	GRP	0/C-1	ARM	Manual Entry (Oper ( 24-CL-CLOSE (LSL-	RP) Early Open VFY)	THIS IS A TEST ADDITION OF F	1 Manual Entry (Oper GF User# 5		
10/24/2011	08:47:03	GRP	0/C-1	D	23-OP-OPEN (LSL-	/FY)	THIS IS A TEST ADDITION OF F	M User#5		
10/24/2011	08:29:27	GRP			Manual Entry (Oper C CLTEST-IN-Clear S	SRP) Late Open ystem Test	"Test			
10/24/2011	08:29:02	GRP			ONTEST-IN-Placed	On Test	"Test			
10/24/2011	08:28:15	GRP	10R		Cat: 2 Cat: 2 E 15-CA-REC'D AUTH	xpires: 10/24/20 ID CODE	1 10:28:00 All Zones Manual Entry (Oper GRP) ABOR	TFull Clear		
10/24/2011	08:28:11	GRP	1		2000-RE-RESTORE		Manual Entry (Oper GRP)			
10/24/2011	08:26:18	GRP	1		230-BA-DOOR-FRO	NT	Manual Entry (Oper GRP)			
10/24/2011	08:25:01	GRP	10R		15-CA-REC'D AUTH	D CODE	Manual Entry (Oper GRP) ABOR	TFull Clear		
10/24/2011	08:24:52	GRP	1		2000-RE-RESTORE		Manual Entry (Oper GRP)			
10/24/2011	08:24:45	GRP	1		230-BA-DOOR-FRO	NT	Manual Entry (Oper GRP)			
10/21/2011	08:17:06	GRP			4053-OA-Answer M	ach-Left Msg				
10/05/2011	07:15:04	GRP			FC-OA-Full Clear		Full Clear			
10/05/2011	07:14:46	GRP			AA-IN-Alarm Access	ed				
10/05/2011	07:14:35	GRP	1	A	230-BA-DOOR-FRO	NT	Manual Entry (Oper GRP)			







#### EVENT HISTORY REPORT (Excel Report)

date	initials	Zone	Event ID	ev_comment	Description	User#	User Name
	ſ			Manual Entry (Oper GRP) Invalid User			
				Early Open Failed Schedule Verification ,			
				comment: THIS IS A TEST ADDITION OF			
11/2/2011 12:18	GRP	0/C-1	13	P1	OP-OPEN (CSL-VFY)	1	User#1
				Manual Entry (Oper GRP) Invalid User			
				Late Close , comment: THIS IS A TEST			
11/2/2011 12:18	GRP	0/C-1	14	ADDITION OF P1	CL-CLOSE (CSL-VFY)	1	User#1
10/24/2011 9:20	GRP	0/C-1	23	Manual Entry (Oper GRP) Early Open	OP-OPEN (LSL-VFY)	1	User#1
10/24/2011 8:47	GRP	0/C-1	24		CL-CLOSE (LSL-VFY)	5	User# 5
10/24/2011 8:47	GRP	0/C-1	23	Manual Entry (Oper GRP) Late Open	OP-OPEN (LSL-VFY)	5	User# 5
10/4/2011 9:41	GRP	0/C-1	24	Manual Entry (Oper GRP) Early Close	CL-CLOSE (LSL-VFY)	3	USER ACCESS 3, DAISY DUCK
10/4/2011 9:41	GRP	0/C-1	23	Manual Entry (Oper GRP) Late Open	OP-OPEN (LSL-VFY)	2	USER ACCESS 2, DONALD DUCK
10/4/2011 9:29	GRP	0/C-1	24	Manual Entry (Oper GRP) Early Close	CL-CLOSE (LSL-VFY)	2	USER ACCESS 2, DONALD DUCK
10/4/2011 9:00	GRP	0/C-1	23	Manual Entry (Oper GRP) Late Open	OP-OPEN (LSL-VFY)	2	USER ACCESS 2, DONALD DUCK
10/4/2011 9:00	GRP	0/C-1	24	Manual Entry (Oper GRP) Early Close	CL-CLOSE (LSL-VFY)	2	USER ACCESS 2, DONALD DUCK
10/4/2011 8:59	GRP	0/C-1	23	Manual Entry (Oper GRP) Late Open	OP-OPEN (LSL-VFY)	4	USER ACCESS 4, SCROOGE MCDUCK

## APPENDIX 6 – MAILOUT REPORT

1/15/2011 14:22:3	4			Mai	I Out Report		Page 1 of 2			
Site	to		Dates 10/01/2011 to 11/15/2011 Act				Active Dates 1980-01-01 to 2079-01-01			
		_								
DOG,RA	LPH MI	ĸ								
22 BONE										
SIT	AVL									
CALGAR	Y, AB	T1Y4M	5							
CS#UTCTEST07			Site Na	me DUCK,DONALD MR		Alt ID				
			Addr	ess 5679 MARINA AVE CALC	JARY, AB 13J3N8					
Date 10/04/2011 09:59:5/	Oper	Area	Zone	Event ID	Location / Comment	User	Scheduled			
10/04/2011 00:50:54			0/0-1	24 CE-CLOSE (LSL-VEY) 23 OB OBEN (LSL-VEY)	THIS IS A TEST ADDITION OF P1	USER ACCESS 2, DONAL	10/04/2011 19:00:00			
10/04/2011 08:59:12	GRP		0/0-1	24 CL-CLOSE (LSL-VEV)	THIS IS A TEST ADDITION OF P1	USER ACCESS 4, SCRO	10/04/2011 19:00:00			
10/04/2011 08:59:22	GRP		0/C-1	23 OP-OPEN (LSL-VEY)	THIS IS A TEST ADDITION OF P1	USER ACCESS 3 DAISY	10/04/2011 08:00:00			
10/04/2011 08:59:49	GRP		0/C-1	24 CL-CLOSE (LSL-VEY)	THIS IS A TEST ADDITION OF P1	USER ACCESS 4. SCRO	10/04/2011 19:00:00			
10/04/2011 08:59:56	GRP		O/C-1	23 OP-OPEN (LSL-VFY)	THIS IS A TEST ADDITION OF P1	USER ACCESS 4, SCRO	10/04/2011 08:00:00			
10/04/2011 09:00:05	GRP		O/C-1	24 CL-CLOSE (LSL-VFY)	THIS IS A TEST ADDITION OF P1	USER ACCESS 2, DONAL	10/04/2011 19:00:00			
10/04/2011 09:00:11	GRP		O/C-1	23 OP-OPEN (LSL-VFY)	THIS IS A TEST ADDITION OF P1	USER ACCESS 2, DONAL	10/04/2011 08:00:00			
10/04/2011 09:01:36	GRP		1	230 BA-DOOR-FRONT	Manual Entry (Oper GRP)					
10/04/2011 09:01:49	GRP		1	2000 RE-RESTORE	Manual Entry (Oper GRP)					
10/04/2011 09:02:52	GRP			AA IN-Alarm Accessed						





## APPENDIX 7 – OPEN/CLOSE OCCURRENCE REPORT

11/16/2011 14:18:20			Open Close Report	Page 1 of 2
C8# to ZZZZ	222222			Dates 09/01/2011 00:00 to 11/15/2011 23:59
Date	Event ID	Zone Zone Comment	Ucer ID	User
UTCTEST01-LARS,OWEN/BE	RU M/M			
10/04/2011 09:25:28	96-OP-OPEN (LSL-LOG)	0/0-1	1	USER ACCESS 1, OWEN LARS
10/04/2011 09:25:36	97-CL-CLOSE (LSL-LOG	0/0-1	1	USER ACCESS 1, OWEN LARS
10/04/2011 09:25:45	96-OP-OPEN (LSL-LOG)	0/0-1	3	USER ACCESS 3, LUKE SKYWALKER
10/04/2011 09:25:59	97-CL-CLOSE (LSL-LOG	0/0-1	2	USER ACCESS 2, BERU LARS
10/04/2011 09:26:05	96-OP-OPEN (LSL-LOG)	0/0-1	1	USER ACCESS 1, OWEN LARS
10/04/2011 09:26:10	97-CL-CLOSE (LSL-LOG	0/0-1	3	USER ACCESS 3, LUKE SKYWALKER
10/04/2011 09:26:58	96-OP-OPEN (LSL-LOG)	0/0-1	1	USER ACCESS 1, OWEN LARS
10/04/2011 09:27:05	97-CL-CLOSE (LSL-LOG	0/0-1	3	USER ACCESS 3, LUKE SKYWALKER
10/04/2011 09:29:07	96-OP-OPEN (LSL-LOG)	0/0-1		
10/04/2011 09:29:18	97-CL-CLOSE (LSL-LOG	0/0-1	3	USER ACCESS 3, LUKE SKYWALKER
10/04/2011 09:41:06	96-OP-OPEN (LSL-LOG)	0/0-1	2	USER ACCESS 2, BERU LARS
10/04/2011 09:41:15	97-CL-CLOSE (LSL-LOG	0/C-1	3	USER ACCESS 3, LUKE SKYWALKER
LITCTEATOR-MOUSE NICKEY	MR			
10/04/2011 09:11:03	24-CL-CLOSE (LSL-VFY)	0/C-1	1	USER ACCESS 1, MICKEY MOUSE
10/04/2011 09:11:12	23-OP-OPEN (LSL-VFY)	0/0-1	3	USER ACCESS 3. PLUTO DOG
10/04/2011 09:11:18	24-CL-CLOSE (LSL-VFY)	0/0-1	2	USER ACCESS 2. MINNIE MOUSE
10/04/2011 09:11:27	23-OP-OPEN (LSL-VFY)	0/0-1	1	USER ACCESS 1, MICKEY MOUSE
10/04/2011 09:11:33	24-CL-CLOSE (LSL-VFY)	0/0-1	1	USER ACCESS 1, MICKEY MOUSE
10/04/2011 09:11:40	23-OP-OPEN (LSL-VFY)	0/0-1	1	USER ACCESS 1. MICKEY MOUSE
10/04/2011 09:11:46	24-CL-CLOSE (LSL-VFY)	0/0-1	3	USER ACCESS 3. PLUTO DOG
10/04/2011 09:11:53	23-OP-OPEN (LSL-VFY)	0/0-1	2	USER ACCESS 2. MINNIE MOUSE
10/04/2011 09:30:33	24-01-01-08E (1.81-VEY)	0/0-1	1	USER ACCESS 3, PLUTO DOG
10/04/2011 09:30:51	23-OP-OPEN (LSL-VFY)	0/0-1	3	USER ACCESS 3. PLUTO DOG
11/02/2011 12:16:01	14-CL-CLOSE (CSL-VFY	0/C-1	1	USER ACCESS 1. MICKEY MOUSE
11/02/2011 12:16:07	13-OP-OPEN (CSL-VFY)	0/0-1		USER ACCESS 1. MICKEY MOUSE
11/02/2011 12:17:59	14-CL-CLOSE (CBL-VFY	0/0-1	2	USER ACCESS 2. MINNIE MOUSE

## APPENDIX 8 – OPEN/CLOSE EXCEPTION REPORT

11/15/2011 14:15:36		Open/Close	e Exceptio	on Report	2011-11-15 23:59:59				Page 1 of
Open E	vents	Close Events		0050	10 2011 11 10 20100		Fail to Open		Fall to Close
Group Dat	e Description	Scheduled	Late	Open	User	Scheduled	Late	Close	User
740978 - MAS TEST ACCOUNT 10/26/2011 4:08:00	PM						16:08		
100057240 - PYRAMID DRUGS 9/15/2011 9:40:01/	м						09:40		
100170799 - DUCK,DONALD M 9/15/2011 8:35:00/ 9/16/2011 7:05:00F	R M M						08:35 19:05		
9/19/2011 8:56:01/ 9/23/2011 10:30:00	M AM						08:56 10:30		
11/2/2011 12:21:01	PM						12:21		

# **Web Services Support**



Improving our customers' experience is an important priority for ADT. The ADT Web Services team is always ready to provide assistance with any questions or concerns you may have regarding ADT Select. Please contact the Web Services team directly by phone at 1-888-789-2523, or via email (adtselecthelp@adt.ca). Our team is available Monday to Friday, from 8:00 – 18:00 EST, and would be happy to assist you.

